# RFP NO. PS20190498 CATEGORY 1 CLIENT HARDWARE AND RELATED SERVICES

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART B - SCOPE OF WORK FOR CATEGORY 1	
1.0 PROJECT INTRODUCTION AND SCOPE OF PROCUREMENT	B-1
2.0 CURRENT STATE	
3.0 CLIENT HARDWARE & RELATED SERVICES REQUIREMENTS	B-8
4.0 REPORTING	
5.0 VENDOR PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT	B-14
6.0 VPD ENHANCED SECURITY CLEARANCE	B-14
PART C - FORM OF PROPOSAL	
APPENDIX 1 LEGAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF RFP	C-3
APPENDIX 2 QUESTIONNAIRE	C-8
APPENDIX 3 COMMERCIAL PROPOSAL	
APPENDIX 4 PROPONENT'S REFERENCES	
APPENDIX 5 CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE	
APPENDIX 6 DECLARATION OF SUPPLIER CODE OF CONDUCT COMPLIANCE	
APPENDIX 7 PERSONAL INFORMATION CONSENT FORM(S)	
APPENDIX 8 SUBCONTRACTORS	
APPENDIX 9 PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO FORM OF AGREEMENT	
APPENDIX 10 PROOF OF WORKSAFEBC REGISTRATION	
APPENDIX 11 CONFLICTS; COLLUSION; LOBBYING	
APPENDIX 12 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
PART D FORM OF AGREEMENT	D-1
ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION	D-1
1.1 Definitions	D-1
1.2 Headings	D-7
1.3 Extended Meanings	D-7
1.4 Schedules	D-8
ARTICLE 2 EFFECTIVENESS	D-9
2.1 Effective Date	D-9
2.2 Term	D-9
ARTICLE 3 GENERAL	D-9

### REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS NO. PS20190498

### PROVISION OF VALUE-ADDED RESELLER FOR ENTERPRISE HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, AND SERVICES TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.1	Servic	ces	D-9
3.2	Applic	cation to Prior Acts	D-9
3.3	Suffic	iency and Competence of Personnel	D-9
3.4		า Review่	
3.5		ards and Requirements	
3.6		nts	
3.7		nties	
3.8		onship Between the Parties	
3.9		•	
		ions Requested by the City	
3.10		Defects and Acceptance	
3.11	litie a	and Risk	D-13
ARTIC	LE 4	Reserved	D-14
ARTIC	LE 5	CONTRACT MANAGERS	D-14
5.1	City's	Managers	D-14
5.2		actor's Managers	
5.3		nation of New Managers	
ARTIC		FURTHER WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS	
6.1		al Representations and Warranties	
6.2		al Health and Safety-Related Acknowledgements and Covenants	
6.3	Cover	nants Regarding Violations of Health and Safety Requirements	D-16
6.4		nants Regarding the Environment	
6.5	Reser	ved	D-17
6.6		nants Against Encumbrances	
6.7		ce of Conflicts of Interest	
ADTIC	1 5 7	DEDCOMME	D 10
ARTIC		PERSONNEL	
7.1		ate Personnel	
7.2	-	jes in Personnel	
7.3	Key P	roject Personnel	D-19
ARTIC	LE 8	RESERVED	D-20
ARTIC	LE 9	PAYMENT; AUDITS	D-20
9.1	Pavme	ent to the Contractor	
9.2		ase Orders; Content of Invoices	
9.3		dure for Invoices	
9.4		ncy of Payment	
9.5		sted Claims for Payment	
9.6		S	
9.0 9.7		ff	
ARTIC		CERTAIN ADDITIONAL OBLIGATIONS OF THE CITY	
10.1		Project Related Resources	
10.2		Information	
10.3		ons in Writing	
10.4	Acces	s to the Site	D-23

### REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS NO. PS20190498

### PROVISION OF VALUE-ADDED RESELLER FOR ENTERPRISE HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, AND SERVICES TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTIC 11.1	LE 11 LIABILITY AND INSURANCE	
11.2	Reserved	D-25
11.3	Conduct of Claims	D-26
11.4	Insurance	D-27
<b>ARTIC</b>	LE 12 FORCE MAJEURE; TERMINATION	D-29
12.1	Force Majeure	
12.2	City Suspension and Termination Rights	
12.3	Contractor Termination Rights	
12.4	Consequences of Termination	
12.5	Other Surviving Rights and Liabilities of Parties	
		0_
ARTIC	LE 13 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBCONTRACTING	D-32
13.1	Assignment	
13.2	Subcontracting	
	out out in grant and in grant and in a grant and in	02
ARTIC	LE 14 IP	D-33
14.1	Assignment	
14.2	Further Assistance	
14.3	Contractor Undertakings and Representations and Warranties	
14.4	Background Intellectual Property	
14.5	Contractor Employees' and Subcontractors' Rights	
14.6	No Additional Remuneration	
14.0	No Additional Remarks attorn	D-33
ARTIC	LE 15 PRIVACY; CONFIDENTIALITY	D-35
15.1	Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act	
15.1	No Promotion	
15.2	Confidentiality Obligations	
15.4	Disclosure to Representatives	
15.5	Disclosures Required by Law	
15.6	Other Disclosures by the City	
15.7	Interpretation; Enforcement and Survival	
13.7	interpretation, Emorcement and Survivar	บ-30
<b>ARTIC</b>	LE 16 TAXES	D-37
16.1	Taxes for Own Accounts	
16.2	Withholding Taxes	
10.2	withholding raxes	D-3 <i>1</i>
ARTIC	LE 17 DISPUTE RESOLUTION	D-37
17.1	Optional Procedure	
17.1	Arbitration	
17.2	AI DITT attori	D-30
ARTIC	LE 18 MISCELLANEOUS	D-38
18.1	Time of the Essence	
18.2	Costs	
18.3	Benefit of this Agreement	
18.4		
18.4	Entire Agreement	
18.6	Notices	
18.7	Governing Law and Jurisdiction	ม-40

# REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS NO. PS20190498 PROVISION OF VALUE-ADDED RESELLER FOR ENTERPRISE HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, AND SERVICES TABLE OF CONTENTS

10 Q	Further Assurances	D-40
	Severance	
	Counterparts	
	Independent Legal Advice	
18.12	Electronic Execution	D-41

### PART B - SCOPE OF WORK FOR CATEGORY 1 CLIENT HARDWARE AND RELATED SERVICES

The scope of work stated in this Part B (collectively, the "Scope of Work") is current as of the date hereof, but may change or be refined in the course of the evaluation of Proposals or otherwise.

Unless otherwise stated, if, and wherever, the Scope of Work states a brand name, a make, the name of a manufacturer, a trade name or a vendor catalogue number, it is for the purpose of establishing a grade or quality of materials, goods or equipment only. It is not intended to rule out the use of other equivalent materials, goods or equipment. If, however, products other than those specified are proposed in any Proposal, the Proposal must explicitly include under the heading "Alternative Solutions" the names of such products and their manufacturers, any trade names and any applicable vendor catalogue numbers, and the City may request that the Proponent provide specific evidence of equivalency. Evidence of quality in the form of samples may also be requested.

To the extent that the Scope of Work expresses estimates of quantities or volumes of goods or services expected to be required by the City, the City cannot offer any assurances that such quantities or volumes will in fact be required.

#### 1.0 PROJECT INTRODUCTION AND SCOPE OF PROCUREMENT

### 1.1 In Scope Client Hardware and Related Services

The table below provides more detail on the items in scope by providing examples.

In Scope Product or Service	Examples
Client Hardware	Desktop & laptop computers, their peripherals including cables, accessories. Scanners, daughter boards, hard drives.
Client Hardware Related Services	Hard drive imaging, warranty servicing, piece-work like monitor delivery and setup, product roadmaps indicating end of life of existing models and availability of newer models.

### 1.2 Out-of-Scope Client Hardware and Related Services

The table below provides more detail on the items out of scope by providing examples.

Out-of-Scope Products & Services
Network products or related services
Printers*, Multi-function devices (MFDs), and related services.
Telecom or related services
Smartphones, their accessories, data or voice plans, IOS and Android tablets

<sup>\*</sup> The City has an existing relationship with a managed print services provider that looks after nearly all of the City's printers and MFDs. Though for some narrow use cases, the City may purchase some print related devices from the Proponent.

#### 2.0 CURRENT STATE

The City utilizes a wide array of client hardware and related services across its varying departments. The City anticipates an estimated average spend of \$3M per year.

### 2.1 Lifecycle

The City lifecycle is currently a 4 year replacement cycle for all Windows compute devices - both desktops and laptops. The City has approximately 8,000 display devices, mostly 24" 1080p and pursues a replace when they break lifecycle for those.

#### 2.2 City Major Sites

Client Hardware and related services are to be delivered throughout the City and encompass all City departments.

The City's personal computing environment consists of over 7,000 personal computers requiring on-going replacement and maintenance. Approximately one-third of these personal computers are located in offices within the City Hall Campus, which includes the City Hall building and six other buildings all within a one-block radius of City Hall. The rest of the personal computers are located at over one hundred (100) sites throughout the City (and a few in other Lower Mainland municipalities).

The City has over 200 physical sites throughout the city, many of which are very small single purpose facilities containing less than 10 personal computers each. Also, there are about 40 medium sized facilities containing 10 to 30 personal computers (e.g. smaller branch libraries and community centres). All City facilities are located within City's limits except about five of them (e.g. Delta Landfill).

The following table lists all of the major City facilities containing 30 or more computers, which will be the locations most commonly accessed or visited by the VAR.

Table 1 - List of Sites

Site	Address
CoV - City Hall- main campus building	453 W 12TH AVE Vancouver BC V5Y1V4
CoV - City Hall - campus building	450 W BROADWAY Vancouver BC V5Y1R3
CoV - City Hall - campus building	456 W BROADWAY Vancouver BC V5Y1R3
CoV - City Square - campus building	555 W 12TH AVE Vancouver BC V5Y1S9
CoV - Crossroads Building - campus building	507 W BROADWAY Vancouver BC V5Z0B4
CoV - Spyglass Facility	1800 SPYGLASS PL Vancouver BC V5Z4K8
CoV - VanCity Building - campus building	515 W 10TH AVE Vancouver BC V5Z4A8
CoV - 814 Richards building (near future)	814 RICHARDS ST Vancouver BC V6B 3A7
CSG - Queen Elizabeth Theatre	649 CAMBIE ST Vancouver BC V6B2P1
CSG - suite 515 - Woodwards Building	111 W HASTINGS ST Vancouver BC V6B1G8
EComm	3301 East Pender St, Vancouver, BC V5K 2C8
ENG - Manitoba Works Yard	250 W 70TH AVE Vancouver BC V5X2X1
ENG - National Yard	701 NATIONAL AVE Vancouver BC V6A4L3
ENG - Parking Enforcement - 7th floor	1125 HOWE ST Vancouver BC V6Z2K8
VF&RS - Fire Hall #1	900 HEATLEY AVE VAN BC V6A3S7
VF&RS - Fire Training Facility	1330 CHESS ST Vancouver BC V4A4K6
VPB - Evans Service Yard	955 EVANS AVE Vancouver BC V6G1Z4

Site	Address
VPB - Park Board Admin	2099 BEACH AVE Vancouver BC V6G1Z3
VPD - 1570 Kootenay	1570 KOOTENAY ST Vancouver BC V5K5B8
VPD - 312 Main building	312 MAIN ST Vancouver BC V6A2T2
VPD - Cambie building	2120 CAMBIE ST Vancouver BC V5Z4N6
VPD - Graveley building	3585 GRAVELEY ST Vancouver BC V5K5J5
VPD - Tactical Training Centre	2010 GLEN DR Vancouver BC V5T0B1
VPL - Hastings Branch Library	2674 E HASTINGS ST Vancouver BC V6G2L8
VPL - Kitsilano Branch Library	2425 MACDONALD ST Vancouver BC V5L4X4
VPL - Oakridge Branch Library	650 W 41ST AVE Vancouver BC V5Z3M9
VPL & VPB - Britannia Community Centre & Library	1661 NAPIER ST Vancouver BC V5L4X4
VPL & VPB - Mount Pleasant Comm. Centre & Library	1 KINGSWAY Vancouver BC V5T3H7
VPL & VPB - Renfrew Community Centre & Library	2969 E 22ND AVE Vancouver BC V5M2Y3
VPL sites include the main library building plus 22 community library sites (some are listed above)	350 W GEORGIA ST Vancouver BC V6B6B1
Delta Works and Landfill site	5400 72nd St, Delta, BC, V4K 3N3

The following table defines the City specific acronyms used in the table above.

### Table 2 - List of Acronym

Acronym	Definition
ACCS	Arts, Culture and Community Services(major City department)
COV	City of Vancouver
EComm	Emergency Communications Centre (not City operated, but the City maintains offices)
ENG	Engineering Services Group (major City department)
VF&RS	Vancouver Fire & Rescue Services (major City department)
VPB	Vancouver Park Board (a major City department with its own governing board)
VPD	Vancouver Police Department (major City department with its own governing board)
VPL	Vancouver Public Library (major City department with its own governing board)

### 2.3 City Workforce Standards Board (WfSB)

- a) The WfSB is an internal body at the City that sets and maintains standards for hardware and software. New standards, updates to standards and retirement of existing standards are within the responsibility of this group.
- b) The Proponent will be required to adhere to the standards provided by this group for all procurements except where WfSB allows for a specific exception.

### 2.4 City Fleet Size

In order to help the Proponent better understand the City's current state, and anticipate the volume of client hardware that the City will purchase on an annual basis, a table is provided below describing the City's current fleet. The nomenclature used in the Device Type columns is of the City's own making, and are used in the City's internal standards catalog.

The table below provides greater detailed requirements for each of the Device Types in the City's standard. In addition, the table lists what the standard's current make and model is for each Device Type.

While the standards include a specification and the current manufacturer and model, the City requires Proponents to submit proposed specification that meet these expectations as requested in PART C1 - CATEGORY 1 - FORM OF PROPOSAL Appendix 3 - Commercial Proposal.

Table 3 - City Current Fleet Details

Device Category	Device, Accessory, or Upgrade Type	Requirements	Estimated Quantity
Desktop Computers	Desktop Computer - Tiny Form Factor	CPU: Intel Core i5 (8th Gen) 3.5 Ghz Processor, Cache Memory 9 MB RAM: 8GB (expandable to at least 16GB, w/o need to replace stock modules) DDR4 SDRAM - non-ECC Optical Drive: not needed	2,750
(Primary Compute Devices)	Current model: Lenovo: 10RRS0CY00	Hard Drive: SSD 512 GB - PCI Express 3.0 x4 - M.2 2280 - TCG Opal Encryption  Video: dual monitor support, both via digital signal, capable of 1920/1080 on both displays, integrated video, 256MB	
		Environmental Standards: ENERGY STAR Qualified, EPEAT Gold, prefer Watt consumption <16W	
		Features: Wake on LAN, vPro chipset	
		Audio: Stereo (.35mm) x4 (Mic, Spkr, Headset & Line-in) Network: Gigabit NIC	
		Ports: Min. 4 USB 3.1 ports, DisplayPort, HDMI, RJ45 (LAN)	
		Mouse: Optical mouse, universal mouse design	
		Keyboard: Adjustable angle	
		Warranty: Min. 3 years onsite parts and labour, next day response time	
		Security: TPM 2.0, locking security tab (triton-style)	
		Form Factor: Tiny	
	Alternative Desktop Computer - Minitower Form Factor	Same as "Desktop Computer - Tiny Form Factor", except: Optical Drive: R/W DVD Expandability:	2,850
	Current model: Lenovo: 10SGS0BA00	1 or more available PCI Express slot 1 or more available 5.25" external drive bay 1 or more available 3.5" drive bays (at least 1 external) Form Factor: Standard tower design	
	High Performance Desktop Computer - CAD Station	Same as Alternative Standard Desktop, except: CPU: Intel core i7-8700K Processor (12MB Cache, 4.30GHz) RAM: 16GB	540
	Current model:	Optical Drive: R/W DVD	
	Lenovo: 30C6S0JE00	Hard Drive: SSD 512 GB  Video: Autodesk certified video card with dual monitor support, 5GB GDDR5, 4xDP High Profile. NVidia Quadro family preferred.	
		Sustainability: Energy Star 5.x, EPEAT Gold preferred, watt consumption over 16W acceptable	
	High Performance Desktop Computer - 3D Modeling Current model: Lenovo: 30C6S0SN00	Same as CAD Station, except: RAM: 32GB Video: Autodesk certified video card with dual monitor support, 8GB GDDR5, 4xDP High Profile. NVidia Quadro family preferred.	20

Device Category	Device, Accessory, or Upgrade Type	Requirements	Estimated Quantity
Laptop & Tablet Computers	Laptop Computer Standard w/ and wo/ LTE	CPU: Intel Core i5-8350U (1.70GHz, 6MB)  RAM: 8GB  Hard Drive: 512 SSD  Video: 32 GB memory, can drive external monitor at 1920	1,160
(Primary Compute Devices)	Current model: Lenovo w/ LTE: 20L8S10300  Current model: Lenovo wo/ LTE: 20L8S5EC00	<ul> <li>Network: Gigabit NIC, 4<sup>th</sup> Gen Intel 802.11ac, Dual Band,</li> <li>2x2, Wi-Fi N class network</li> <li>WWAN: Integrated 3G cellular data modem (4G/LTE preferred)</li> <li>Ports: <ul> <li>min. 2 USB 3.1</li> <li>external display support (HDMI, Mini-HDMI, Mini-DisplayPort or DisplayPort preferred)</li> <li>Available docking station or port replicator required (at a minimum the ability to fully support an industry-standard USB port replicator).</li> </ul> </li> <li>Sustainability: Energy Star 5.0, EPEAT Gold</li> <li>Display: 14" viewable, widescreen</li> <li>Warranty: Min. 3 years onsite parts and labour, next day response time</li> <li>Other: <ul> <li>vPro chipset</li> <li>Bluetooth V. 4.2</li> <li>Native webcam 720 HD</li> </ul> </li> <li>Available options: <ul> <li>Docking station offering: full size monitor, keyboard, mouse, Gigabit NIC, 3 USB ports, Cable Lock</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	
	High Performance Laptop  Current model: Lenovo: 20MES0N300	Same as "standard Laptop Computer", except: CPU: Intel Core i7-8850H Processor (9MB Cache, up to 4.30GHz) RAM: 16 GB Video:, 4GB GDDR5, HDMI, mini-HDMI, DisplayPort Display: 15.6" FHD(1920x1080) IPS Non-Touch	20
	Windows Tablet / Laptop  Current model: Lenovo X1 G3: 20KKS36800	CPU: Intel Core i5-8250U (6MB, up to 3.4GHz)  RAM: 8GB+ Optical Drive: not needed Hard Drive: 512 GB SSD or larger Connectivity: Wi-Fi N, 4G/LTE, Bluetooth Ports:     min. (1) USB 3.1     stereo speaker jack     Video port preferred:     Mini-Display Port, Min-HDMI, DisplayPort, or HDMI Sustainability: Energy Star 5.0, EPEAT Gold (preferred) Video: can drive external monitor at 1920 via:     dock (required)     island keyboard (preferred)     directly on tablet (preferred)     wireless video (nice-to-have)     can drive dual displays using one or more of the above Display:     10" - 11.5", some kind of durable glass (e.g. Gorilla glass)	80

Device Category	Device, Accessory, or Upgrade Type	Requirements	Estimated Quantity
		Touch sensitive (five or ten point preferred)  Webcam: HD 720p, front & back  Peripherals:  Dock: Available docking station or port replicator required:  (2) digital video outs of any kind  min. 2 USB 3.1  can act as power feed for tablet  allows tablet to have attached keyboard and mouse, full sized monitor to offer conventional desktop computing experience (support of dual display preferred)  physical security option of some kind (preferred)  Stylus (contained within tablet preferred)  Folio/Case (preferred)  ability to prop up tablet  offers simple protection  Keyboard:  offers laptop experience when attached  lsland style (detachable) (preferred)  oquiet keys (preferred)  offers add'l USB port(s) (preferred)  offers digital video port(s) (preferred)  ability to support optical mouse (wired or wireless) when attached (preferred)  additional battery included (preferred)  Warranty: Min. 3 years onsite parts and labour  Other: vPro chipset, Bluetooth  Weight: under 2lb. without keyboard attached  under 4lb. with keyboard attached	
	Rugged Laptop Computer w and wo LTE  Current model w/ LTE: Panasonic Toughbook CF54: CF54DC051KC  Current model wo/ LTE: Panasonic Toughbook CF54: CF54D2405VM	Battery life: able to operate through an 8 hour day (preferred)  CPU: Intel Core i5-8300U (2.3GHz)  RAM: 8GB  Hard Drive: 512 SSD  DURABILITY:  MIL-STD-810G certified (3' drop, shock, vibration, sand, dust, altitude, high/low temperature, high temperature tactical, temperature shock, humidity) IP51 certified Spill-resistant keyboard Magnesium alloy case with handle Storage drive heater Shock-mounted caged storage drive Removable quick-release battery and storage drive Dual fans (Performance model) Preinstalled replaceable screen film for LCD protection (Gloved Multi	347

Device Category	Device, Accessory, or Upgrade Type	Requirements	Estimated Quantity
		Display:  14" viewable, widescreen  Gloved Multi Touch model: 14.0" FHD 10-pt capacitive 1920 x 1080 (1000 nit)  Performance model: 14.0" FHD 1920 x 1080  Prime and Lite models: 14.0" HD 1366 x 768  IPS with direct bonding on FHD displays  Anti-reflective (AR) and anti-glare (AG) screen treatments  Triple monitor support through HDMI and optional VGA  Concealed mode (configurable)  WebCam: 1080p webcam with dual mic and camera on/off indicator  Network: Gigabit NIC, 4 <sup>th</sup> Gen Intel 802.11ac, Dual Band, 2x2, Wi-Fi N class network  WWAN: Integrated 4G LTE  Ports:  min. 2 USB 3.1  external display support (HDMI, Mini-HDMI, Mini-DisplayPort or DisplayPort preferred)	
		<ul> <li>Available docking station or port replicator required (at a minimum the ability to fully support an industry-standard USB port replicator).</li> <li>Sustainability: Energy Star 5.0, EPEAT Gold Warranty: Min. 3 years onsite parts and labour, next day response time Other:         <ul> <li>vPro chipset</li> <li>Bluetooth V. 4.2</li> <li>Native webcam 720 HD</li> </ul> </li> <li>Available options:         <ul> <li>Docking station offering: full size monitor, keyboard, mouse, Gigabit NIC, 3 USB ports, Cable Lock</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	
	Rugged Windows Tablet Panasonic CF20 CF20C7003VM	Same as Windows Tablet, except: Durability:  • semi-rugged design (up to 2.5' drop rating)  • water resistant design Display:  • anti-glare treatment (preferred)  • sunlight mode Optional Peripherals:  • quiet keyboard not important  • car lighter AC adapter (preferred)	30
Displays	Standard Monitor  Current model ViewSonic:VG2439SMH	LED backlit.  Size: 16x9 aspect ratio - min. 24" diagonal viewable  Resolution: Full HD 1920x1080  Contrast: 3000:1 / 20000000:1 (dynamic)  Brightness: 250 cd/m2  Ports:	5,200

Device Category	Device, Accessory, or Upgrade Type	Requirements	Estimated Quantity
		<ul> <li>VGA,</li> <li>HDMI,</li> <li>DisplayPort,</li> <li>2 x USB 2.0 downstream</li> <li>USB 2.0 upstream (Type B)</li> <li>Audio line-in Headphones</li> <li>Response Time: 6.5 ms (gray-to-gray)</li> <li>Power Consumption: &lt;30 Watt operating &lt;2 Watt in sleep mode</li> <li>Position Adjustment: Height, pivot (rotation), swivel, tilt</li> <li>Warranty: 3 year</li> <li>Energy: Energy Star, EPEAT Gold</li> <li>Misc: VESA mount required</li> <li>"pivot" means the ability to turn to portrait or landscape</li> <li>"swivel" means to rotate left or right</li> <li>Pre G.Wright: Bottom edge of screen should be able to lower to under 3.5" from physical desktop</li> </ul>	
	CAD Station Monitor  Current model ViewSonic: VG2739	Same as standard monitor, except: Size: 16x9 - min 28" diagonal viewable Contrast: 3000:1 / 80000000:1 (dynamic) Ports:  VGA,  HDMI,  DisplayPort,  2 x USB 3.0 downstream  USB 3.0 upstream Audio line-in Headphones Power Consumption: <60 Watt operating (<2 Watt sleep mode	3,100
Accessories	Web Camera  Current model  Logitech HD Pro C920  Logitech 960-000764	USB 2.0 attachable web camera that supports/offers: Optical Resolution: True:3MP, Software Enhanced:15MP Frame Rate (max): 1080p@30fps Support Image / Video Capture: 4:3 SD, 16:9 W, H.264 video standard Microphone: Stereo Full HD 1080p recording Autofocus built in adjustable mounting clip that works on most laptops and monitors	100
		Current Approximate Fleet Size - Computers/Laptops/Tablets	7,800
		Current Approximate Fleet Size - <u>Displays and Web Cameras</u>	8,400

### 3.0 CLIENT HARDWARE & RELATED SERVICES REQUIREMENTS

### 3.1 Proponents' Requirements

### 3.1.1 Authorized Reseller for Products

Proponent must maintain manufacturer certifications for supported hardware for the life of the contract.

#### 3.1.2 Hardware Standards

Hardware standards (minimum specifications for use cases) are set by the City with some latitude for the Proponent/manufacture to determine products that meet or exceed these specifications.

### 3.2 Hardware Sourcing and Integration

#### 3.2.1 Sourcing Strategy

The Proponent will support the City with Master Refresh Plan; including a product roadmap outlining the discontinuation of current models, identification of replacement models and transition planning between models. This will include a detailed review of the City's needs, objectives and key deliverables and while keeping the City informed of new technology development and options that may add value to the City. Depending on the exact solution and scope to be implemented Proponent tasks may include, negotiating pricing with manufacturer, arranging for models to test as part of new standards development and conducting industry benchmarking to evaluate price competitiveness.

The Proponent will support the City with Forecasting, Planning and Order Fulfillment; the Proponent and City will design a joint forecasting and inventory management process that includes:

- a) Visibility to current on hand inventory at the City, orders in process, run rate estimation and lead time for delivery on new orders
- b) Visibility and pre-determined set scheduled deliveries from manufacturer to accommodate project plans and order requirements
- c) Ability to collaborate with the internal client to prepare onsite deployment schedule

#### 3.2.2 Integration with City Systems

The City uses SAP as its enterprise resource platform (ERP) and uses ServiceNow as its enterprise service management (ESM) platform. The City records all hardware and software asset purchases through SAP, so that SAP is the authoritative source for the City's asset records. The City is starting to use ServiceNow as a user facing ordering platform that both Technology Services and its clients use to order from a growing catalog of software and hardware items. It is common for organizations like the City to integrate their order placement systems with a Proponent's catalog and order taking systems.

So as to introduce automation and efficiency, the City expects the Proponent to provide a plan and work with the City to integrate its systems with the City's. Such integration allows efficiencies through automation, and defined workflow. Also, these integrations strengthen the City and the Proponent's ability to maximize standardization and ensure the City's spend adheres to them.

3.3 Installation, Configuration, Imaging, Deployment and Decommissioning Services

The City expects that the Proponent will be able to provide installation, configuration, imaging decommissioning services as required by the City.

- 3.3.1 The configuration and deployment services only apply to desktops, laptops and monitors which the Proponent supplies during the term of the Agreement. Other equipment supplied to the City during the term will be delivered to the designated City site (which could be any site listed in <a href="Section 2.2 Table 1 List of Sites">Section 2.2 Table 1 List of Sites</a>) at no cost to the City (other than the cost of the equipment).
- 3.3.2 Installation and Configuration Services

Prior to delivery, the Proponent will;

- a) Install required components and upgrades (including associated drivers) to support the hardware requirements;
- b) Pre-configuration of all new computers with a standard image provided by the City;
- c) Upgrade the BIOS, driver, and patches or fixes as directed by the City to the current version and asset tagging;
- d) Installation of MSI-installable applications using Active Directory Group Policies, where applications may vary from one desktop to the next;
- e) Migration of any locally stored data files (including Windows user settings) from the old computer to the new, and an approach for subsequently retrieving any files that were missed;
- f) Installation of other applications for which MSI files cannot be created, as an alternative to City staff installing them manually; and
- g) Test each computer, to validate the system is setup correctly and there are no errors.

#### 3.3.3 Imaging Services

Prior to delivery, the Proponent will;

- a) Test the Image provided by the City within five (5) business days of receipt;
- b) Maintain the current version of the City provided images at the Proponent's site;
- c) Maintain a database of City approved images with detailed installation instructions;
- d) Run patches, configuration updates, or changes as requested by the City; and
- e) Install the images onto computers prior to delivery.

### The City will:

- a) Provide images, along with detailed installation and configuration instructions as required by individual City Business Units, at least five (5) business days prior to any order requiring that image;
- b) Upload images to the Proponent using City-approved secure FTP appliance or other electronic means as mutually agreed.

The Proponent will apply asset tags:

- a) Print durable stickers for the exclusive use on City assets;
- b) Forthwith maintain the numbering system in an accurate manner as the sole authority maintaining the accuracy of the tag numbering sequence; and
- c) Apply asset tags to all items procured as specified by the City.

If the manufacturer's serial number cannot be scanned by a barcode scanner on specific hardware, as deemed by the City, the Proponent will attach a barcode scanner asset tag containing the manufacturer's serial number.

From time to time, the City may

- a) Request physical tag location to be changed for ease of access or because of a hardware limitation such as air venting;
- b) Determine previously non-tagged assets need to be tagged; and
- c) Obtain products from other vendors. In which case, the Proponent must supply the City, upon request, a successive logical block of asset tags as required for use and application internally, at no additional cost to the City.

#### 3.3.4 Deployment Services

The Proponent must guarantee delivery of the product within the timeframes and to the delivery locations specified by the City. In order to assist the Proponent in complying with this provision, the City, with the assistance of the Proponent, will establish a suggested minimum on-hand product quantity of standard Hardware for Life Cycle Planning and Emergency

Replacement orders that will be stored and managed by the Proponent. Delivery will be to locations, as defined in Section 2.2 above as required.

A hard copy packing slip must accompany the Products delivered and include, at a minimum: the recipient's name and address, Purchase Order number, description of the items delivered, serial numbers, and decal numbers on trackable assets, part numbers and quantity shipped. Electronic copy of the packing slip must also be available.

#### 3.3.5 Dead-on-Arrival ("DOA")

To avoid the delivery of dead-on-arrival ("DOA") equipment to the City, the City requires that all products be tested to ensure that it is free from defect before deployment. The Proponent will be responsible for dealing directly with the manufacturer(s) on any DOA equipment. Should equipment be found to have hardware failure within 30 days, the device would be included as a DOA device and replaced by the Proponent.

The Proponent will provide annual reports to the City on DOA products, identifying the frequency of failures and suggested actions to address repeated failures.

### 3.3.6 Return Merchandise Authorizations ("RMA") Process

Products which are delivered, but are not acceptable or needed by the City will be returned to the Proponent, at no cost to the City, if requested within 10 Business Days. Estimated RMA rate is less than 1 % based on historic patterns.

The Proponent will:

- a) Provide an electronic RMA number to the designated individual(s) within three (3) Business Days of receiving a request;
- b) Arrange with the designated individual a date and time for pick-up of the products;
- Ensure the Proponent's consignee taking back the products provides a receipt of pick-up;
   and
- d) Email the RMA information, including the serial number to a designated City e-mail.

### The City will:

- a) Whenever possible, return merchandise in its original packaging; and
- b) Attempt to re-assign any such product prior to returning it.

#### 3.3.7 Lemon Clause

At any time throughout the Warranty life cycle of the products, should the products experience failure of any component(s) that requires removal of the unit from the production environment more than twice, the third failure will require the complete replacement of the product under Warranty. The Proponent will process and arrange to pick-up damaged products and provide replacements within three (3) Business Days of notification to the Proponent. The Proponent will supply the City with proper documentation for replacement units which must include the serial number of the device being replaced and the serial number of the new device. An asset tag must be fixed to the new device and any Warranty registration or transfer will be completed by the Proponent.

The Proponent will provide annual reports to the City on Lemon products, identifying the frequency of failures and suggested actions to address repeated failures.

#### 3.3.8 Batch Replacements

A batch replacement is required whenever the products have a defect that is common to hardware or there is a large failure rate identified by the manufacturer or by the City.

The Proponent will notify the City of any manufacturer-reported defects (including "fix-on-fail") that would affect a batch of products purchased by the City. The Proponent will notify the

manufacturer of any batch replacements identified by the City and not reported by the manufacturer.

The Proponent will prepare and execute action plans, at no charge to the City, for any batch replacements and recalls and/or repairs. The Proponent and/or the manufacturer will work together with City staff to implement a mutually satisfactory plan. The City must sign off on the replacement strategy and all work is to be carried out as per the City's instructions.

### 3.3.9 Decommissioning Services

The City is committed to a circular economy and best value to the community, retired hardware is expected to be refurbished for donation or resale with proceeds going to Vancouver community/non-profits organizations at a rate of greater than 90% with a disposable/recycle rate of less than 10%.

- 3.4 Warranty Services
- 3.4.1 For desktops, laptops, monitors and all third-party components, the City's current practice is to utilize a hardware maintenance service provider to perform all warranty service. All warranty service is expected to be performed by a Proponent under an Agreement.
- 3.4.2 The City expects a 3-year, on-site warranty for both desktop and laptop systems. For monitors the City will accept the standard manufacturer's warranty.
- 3.4.3 The start date for warranty should not commence prior to the receipt of goods by the City. In the event that equipment is purchased but not delivered (stored on vendor site) the warranty should not start until equipment is delivered.
- 3.4.4 The Proponent must register the change of equipment ownership with the OEM within two (2) weeks from receipt of goods date to initiate warranty coverage.
- 3.4.5 For any maintenance covered under Manufacturer's Warranty there must be no cost to the City for diagnostics, parts, shipping and/or handling, brokerage fees, duty, labor or travel. The Proponent is responsible for the recovery of all costs which are covered by Manufacturer's Warranty.
- 3.4.6 The Proponent will be responsible for any costs incurred by the City for work performed by the Proponent including the replacement of any hardware where the Manufacturer's Warranty has been voided. Hardware repairs shall include the repair or replacement of malfunctioning hardware with replacement parts equivalent to or better than original components. Replacement parts must be as stated in the Manufacturer's Warranty. The Proponent must demonstrate that the hardware and replacement part(s) is/are fully functional to the City's satisfaction, and all repairs must ensure continuous entitlement of Warranty.
- 3.4.7 The Proponent will provide certified technicians to perform hardware repair.
- 3.4.8 The Proponent will repair and restore fully functional standard hardware within two (2) Business Days.
- 3.4.9 If the manufacturer is the sole Warranty service provider, the Proponent will be the single point of contact for the City and responsible for coordinating Warranty service with the manufacturer at no additional charge.
- 3.4.10 For products under Depot Warranty, coordinate the processing of Warranty claims with the manufacturer and arrange for pick-up and delivery between the City site and the depot repair site at no additional cost to the City. The Proponent will also track the status and make reasonable efforts to ensure the manufacturer meets the appropriate service commitments.
- 3.4.11 The Proponent may be requested to provide non-City location repair service in the Vancouver area for hardware under Warranty. This represents less than one percent (1 %) of repair calls.
- 3.4.12 The Proponent will:

- a) Provide access to place requests for service and confirm Warranty coverage through a technical support telephone number, online and/or by email; to monitor the status of service calls and to generate reports.
- b) During Business Hours: Answer phone calls within 5 minutes, acknowledge voicemails, emails and online requests within 30 minutes.
- c) Perform on-site maintenance and repair services for Hardware under Warranty. This includes Hardware purchased during the Term, as well as existing "legacy" Hardware still under Manufacturer on-site Warranty, purchased under the previous Contract. Existing Hardware includes standard desktops, notebooks and tablets.
- d) Make reasonable effort to contact City technical staff to pre-arrange on-site arrival times and to complete the repair in one visit. It is expected that the Vendor will arrive with spare parts to address common problems and failures, and any parts required based on the pre-onsite diagnosis.
- e) Update the BIOS as required (for example, when replacing a motherboard) to properly indicate the asset tag information and ensure the correct serial number is encoded.
- f) Ensure that any hard drive that is replaced is either destroyed or wiped, with a minimum of 3 passes. Alternatively the City may elect to retain the original hard drive.
- g) Upon request, provide designated City staff a record of service detailing the repairs completed with sign off that the repair is completed to the City's satisfaction.
- h) For Products that require full replacement: Supply the City with proper documentation for the replacement device, which includes the serial number of the device being replaced and of the new device. An asset tag must be fixed to the new unit and any Warranty registration or transfer completed.

### The City will

- a) Provide a list of City staff authorized to place maintenance and repair Service calls; and
- b) Include details when placing Service calls, including: location, requestor contact information, model/make and serial number; internal City Service Desk incident tracking number, and a brief description of the problem.

### 3.5 Maintenance Services

Ongoing Support, IMAC, Break/Fix, Hardware/Software Asset Management

- a) Provide ongoing hardware repair service for both warranty and non-warranty equipment;
- b) Have technicians certified by OEM to deliver repair services;
- c) Provide technical support to deliver IMAC services on an as-needed basis; and
- d) Update asset records on an ongoing basis.

### 3.5.1 Repair and Replacement

The City requires the Proponent to provide replacement loaner equipment of an equivalent make/model if any repair cannot be completed within eight (8) shift hours, and a permanent replacement if the repair cannot be completed within two (2) weeks.

#### 4.0 REPORTING

4.1 The Proponent and City will agree on report types, frequency and data included and to develop ad-hoc reports as required. All reports are to be submitted in an electronic format that is acceptable to the City. The Proponent will also provide proactive trend analysis and work in conjunction with the City for problem recognition and resolution. Service and failure trends are to be monitored and identified to the City as quickly as possible.

At a minimum, the following reports will be provided:

- a) Financial status, accounts receivable and billing;
- b) Hardware orders and delivery timelines;
- c) Detailed Service Level (Performance Measures by each category). The report must at a minimum include: Met/Did not meet SLA, Calculations of Financial Penalties;
- d) During cycles with larger quantities of planned Life Cycle: monthly/as required completion/progress status reports, including overall plan, task milestone status; current accomplishments; planned activities for next reporting period; issues and action plans;
- e) Quality checklists and analysis reports outlining: quality analysis activities performed, results, issues, resolution and proposed action plans, and statistics against industry benchmarks;
- f) Reporting for Hardware removal/disposal; and
- g) Asset Management reporting.

#### 5.0 VENDOR PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT

5.1 The Proponent's overall performance and the quality of its work will be evaluated by the City through certain service levels requirements during the term of the contract. The City and the Proponent will work together to determine and finalize these service levels.

#### 6.0 VPD ENHANCED SECURITY CLEARANCE

If a Proponent is short-listed during the evaluation process, the City may require the short-listed Proponent's directors, officers or other principals to submit a VPD Consent to Release Information Form (1601B) within five (5) business days of notification of short-listing.

If a Proponent is selected to enter into an Agreement, the Proponent may be asked to first:

- Submit, in respect of each of its directors, officers, or other principals, a VPD Consent to Release Information Form (1601B), if not already submitted in the short-listing stage;
- Submit a VPD Civilian Security Screening Background Information Form (1602) for each of its personnel, including, but not limited to directors, managers, supervisors, and staff who will have access to any VPD site and/or access to any VPD information (including remotely-accessed information); and
- Bear any and all costs associated with the above VPD background security clearance requirements.

### PART C - FORM OF PROPOSAL

RFP No. PS20190498, PROVISION OF VALUE-ADDED RESELLER FOR ENTERPRISE HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, AND SERVICES (the "RFP")

Proponent's Full Legal Name:					
"Proponent"					
Address:	Address:				
Jurisdiction of Legal Organization:					
Key Contact Person:					
Telephone:Fax:					
E-mail:					
The Proponent, having carefully examined and read the fithereto, if any, and all other related information published that it has understood all of the foregoing, and in responsive Proposal.	ed on the City's website, hereby acknowledge				
The Proponent further acknowledges that it has read and attached as Appendix 1 to this Form of Proposal.	agrees to the Legal Terms & Conditions				
IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Proponent has executed this Pr	roposal Form:				
Signature of Authorized Signatory for the Proponent	Date				
Name and Title					
Signature of Authorized Signatory for the Proponent	Date				
Name and Title					

### **APPENDICES**

The Form of Proposal includes the following attached Appendices:

APPENDIX 1	Legal Terms and Conditions of RFP
APPENDIX 2	Questionnaire
APPENDIX 3	Commercial Proposal
APPENDIX 4	Proponents References
APPENDIX 5	Certificate of Insurance
APPENDIX 6	Declaration of Supplier Code of Conduct Compliance
APPENDIX 7	Personal Information Consent Form(s)
APPENDIX 8	Subcontractors
APPENDIX 9	Proposed Amendments to Form of Agreement
APPENDIX 10	Proof of WorkSafeBC Registration
APPENDIX 11	Conflicts; Collusion; Lobbying
APPENDIX 12	Financial Statement

#### APPENDIX 1 LEGAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF RFP

#### 1 APPLICATION OF THESE LEGAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

These legal terms and conditions set out the City's and the Proponent's legal rights and obligations only with respect to the RFP proposal process and any evaluation, selection, negotiation or other related process. In no event will the legal terms and conditions of this Appendix 1 apply to, or have the effect of supplementing, any Contract formed between the City and the Proponent, or otherwise apply as between the Proponent and the City following the signing of any such Contract.

#### 2 DEFINITIONS

In this Appendix 1, the following terms have the following meanings:

- (a) "City" means the City of Vancouver, a municipal corporation continued pursuant to the Vancouver Charter.
- (b) "Contract" means a legal agreement, if any, entered into between the City and the Proponent following and as a result of the Proponent's selection by the City in the City's RFP process.
- (c) "Losses" means, in respect of any matter, all direct or indirect, as well as consequential: claims, demands, proceedings, losses, damages, liabilities, deficiencies, costs and expenses (including without limitation all legal and other professional fees and disbursements, interest, penalties and amounts paid in settlement whether from a third person or otherwise).
- (d) "Proponent" means the legal entity which has signed the Proposal Form, and "proponent" means any proponent responding to the RFP, excluding or including the Proponent, as the context requires.
- (e) "Proposal" means the package of documents consisting of the Proposal Form (including this Appendix 1), the Proponent's proposal submitted under cover of the Proposal Form, and all schedules, appendices and accompanying documents, and "proposal" means any proposal submitted by any proponent, excluding or including the Proponent, as the context requires.
- (f) "Proposal Form" means that certain Part C of the RFP, completed and executed by the Proponent, to which this Appendix 1 is appended.
- (g) "RFP" means the document issued by the City as Request for Proposals No. PS20190498, as amended from time to time and including all addenda.

#### 3 NO LEGAL OBLIGATION ASSUMED BY THE CITY

Despite any other term of the RFP or the Proposal Form, including this Appendix 1 (except only Sections 7, 8.2 and 10 of this Appendix 1, in each case to the extent applicable), the City assumes no legal duty or obligation to the Proponent or to any proposed subcontractor in respect of the RFP, its subject matter or the Proposal unless and until the City enters into a Contract, which the City may decline to do in the City's sole discretion.

#### 4 NO DUTY OF CARE OR FAIRNESS TO THE PROPONENT

The City is a public body required by law to act in the public interest. In no event, however, does the City owe to the Proponent or to any of the Proponent's proposed subcontractors (as opposed to the public) any contract or tort law duty of care, fairness, impartiality or procedural fairness in the RFP process, or any contract or tort law duty to preserve the integrity of the RFP process. The Proponent

hereby waives and releases the City from any and all such duties and expressly assumes the risk of all Losses arising from participating in the RFP process on this basis.

#### 5 EVALUATION OF PROPOSALS

#### 5.1 Compliance / Non-Compliance

Any proposal which contains an error, omission or misstatement, which contains qualifying conditions, which does not fully address all of the requirements or expectations of the RFP, or which otherwise fails to conform to the RFP may or may not be rejected by the City at the City's sole discretion. The City may also invite a proponent to adjust its proposal to remedy any such problem, without providing the other proponents an opportunity to amend their proposals.

### 5.2 Reservation of Complete Control over Process

The City reserves the right to retain complete control over the RFP and proposal processes at all times. Accordingly, the City is not legally obligated to review, consider or evaluate the proposals, or any particular proposal, and need not necessarily review, consider or evaluate the proposals, or any particular proposal, in accordance with the procedures set out in the RFP, and the City reserves the right to continue, interrupt, cease or modify its review, evaluation and negotiation processes in respect of any or all proposals at any time without further explanation or notification to any proponents.

### 5.3 Discussions/Negotiations

The City may, at any time prior to signing a Contract, discuss or negotiate changes to the scope of the RFP, any proposal or any proposed agreement with any one or more of the proponents without having any duty or obligation to advise the Proponent or to allow the Proponent to vary its Proposal as a result of such discussions or negotiations with other proponents or changes to the RFP or such proposals or proposed agreements, and, without limiting the general scope of Section 6 of this Appendix 1, the City will have no liability to the Proponent as a result of such discussions, negotiations or changes.

### 5.4 Acceptance or Rejection of Proposals

The City has in its sole discretion, the unfettered right to: accept any proposal; reject any proposal; reject all proposals; accept a proposal which is not the lowest-price proposal; accept a proposal that deviates from the requirements of the RFP or the conditions specified in the RFP; reject a proposal even if it is the only proposal received by the City; accept all or any part of a proposal; enter into agreements respecting the subject matter of the RFP with one or more proponents; or enter into one or more agreements respecting the subject matter of the RFP with any other person at any time.

#### 6 PROTECTION OF CITY AGAINST LAWSUITS

### 6.1 Release by the Proponent

Except only and to the extent that the City is in breach of Section 8.2 of this Appendix 1, the Proponent now releases the City, its officials, its agents and its employees from all liability for any Losses incurred in connection with the RFP or the Proposal, including any Losses in connection with:

- any alleged (or judicially determined) breach by the City or its officials, agents or employees of the RFP (it being agreed that, to the best of the parties' knowledge, the City has no obligation or duty under the RFP which it could breach (other than wholly unanticipated obligations or duties merely alleged or actually imposed judicially));
- (b) any unintentional tort of the City or its officials or employees occurring in the course of conducting the RFP process;

- (c) the Proponent preparing and submitting the Proposal;
- (d) the City accepting or rejecting the Proposal or any other submission; or
- (e) the manner in which the City: reviews, considers, evaluates or negotiates any proposal; addresses or fails to address any proposal or proposals; resolves to enter into a Contract or not enter into a Contract or any similar agreement; or the identity of the proponent(s) or other persons, if any, with whom the City enters any agreement respecting the subject matter of the RFP.

### 6.2 Indemnity by the Proponent

Except only and to the extent that the City breaches Section 8.2 of this Appendix 1, the Proponent indemnifies and will protect, save and hold harmless the City, its officials, its agents and its employees from and against all Losses, in respect of any claim or threatened claim by the Proponent or any of its proposed subcontractors or agents alleging or pleading:

- any alleged (or judicially determined) breach by the City or its officials or employees of the RFP (it being agreed that, to the best of the parties' knowledge, the City has no obligation or duty under the RFP which it could breach (other than wholly unanticipated obligations or duties merely alleged or actually imposed judicially));
- (b) any unintentional tort of the City or its officials or employees occurring in the course of conducting the RFP process, or
- (c) liability on any other basis related to the RFP or the proposal process.

#### 6.3 Limitation of City Liability

In the event that, with respect to anything relating to the RFP or this proposal process (except only and to the extent that the City breaches Section 8.2 of this Appendix 1), the City or its officials, agents or employees are found to have breached (including fundamentally breached) any duty or obligation of any kind to the Proponent or its subcontractors or agents whether at law or in equity or in contract or in tort, or are found liable to the Proponent or its subcontractors or agents on any basis or legal principle of any kind, the City's liability is limited to a maximum of \$100, despite any other term or agreement to the contrary.

#### 7 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Any dispute relating in any manner to the RFP or the proposal process (except to the extent that the City breaches this Section 7 or Section 8.2 of this Appendix 1, and also excepting any disputes arising between the City and the Proponent under a Contract (or a similar contract between the City and a proponent other than the Proponent)) will be resolved by arbitration in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Act (British Columbia), amended as follows:

- (a) The arbitrator will be selected by the City's Director of Legal Services;
- (b) Section 6 of this Appendix 1 will: (i) bind the City, the Proponent and the arbitrator; and (ii) survive any and all awards made by the arbitrator; and
- (c) The Proponent will bear all costs of the arbitration.

#### 8 PROTECTION AND OWNERSHIP OF INFORMATION

- 8.1 RFP and Proposal Documents City's Property
- (a) All RFP-related documents provided to the Proponent by the City remain the property of the City and must be returned to the City, or destroyed, upon request by the City.
- (b) The documentation containing the Proposal, once submitted to the City, becomes the property of the City, and the City is under no obligation to return the Proposal to the Proponent.

### 8.2 Proponent's Submission Confidential

Subject to the applicable provisions of the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (British Columbia), other applicable legal requirements, and the City's right to publicly disclose information about or from the Proposal, including without limitation names and prices, in the course of publicly reporting to the Vancouver City Council about the RFP, the City will treat the Proposal (and the City's evaluation of it), in confidence in substantially the same manner as it treats its own confidential material and information.

### 8.3 All City Information Confidential

- (a) The Proponent will not divulge or disclose to any third parties any non-public documents or information concerning the affairs of the City which have been or are in the future provided or communicated to the Proponent at any time (whether before, during or after the RFP process). Furthermore, the Proponent agrees that it has not and must not use or exploit any such non-public documents or information in any manner, including in submitting its Proposal.
- (b) The Proponent now irrevocably waives all rights it may have by statute, at law or in equity, to obtain any records produced or kept by the City in evaluating its Proposal (and any other submissions) and now agrees that under no circumstances will it make any application to the City or any court for disclosure of any records pertaining to the receipt, evaluation or selection of its Proposal (or any other submissions) including, without limitation, records relating only to the Proponent.

### 9 NO CONFLICT OF INTEREST / NO COLLUSION / NO LOBBYING

#### 9.1 Declaration as to no Conflict of Interest in RFP Process

- (a) The Proponent confirms and warrants that there is no officer, director, shareholder, partner, employee or contractor of the Proponent or of any of its proposed subcontractors, or any other person related to the Proponent's or any proposed subcontractor's organization (a "person having an interest") or any spouse, business associate, friend or relative of a person having an interest who is: (i) an official or employee of the City; or (ii) related to or has any business or family relationship with an elected official or employee of the City, in each case, such that there could be any conflict of interest or any appearance of conflict of interest in the evaluation or consideration of the Proposal by the City, and, in each case, except as set out, in all material detail, in a separate section titled "Conflicts; Collusion; Lobbying" in the Proposal in accordance with the form set out in Part C Appendix 11.
- (b) The Proponent confirms and warrants that there is no person having an interest (as defined above) who is a former official, former employee or former contractor of the City and who has non-public information relevant to the RFP obtained during his or her employment or engagement by the City, except as set out, in all material detail, in a separate section titled "Conflicts; Collusion; Lobbying" in the Proposal in accordance with the form set out in Part C Appendix 11.

### 9.2 Declaration as to No Conflict of Interest Respecting Proposed Supply

The Proponent confirms and warrants that neither the Proponent nor any of its proposed subcontractors is currently engaged in supplying (or is proposing to supply) goods or services to a third party such that entering into an agreement with the City in relation to the subject matter of the RFP would create a conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest between the Proponent's duties to the City and the Proponent's or its subcontractors' duties to such third party, except as set out, in all material detail, in a separate section titled "Conflicts; Collusion; Lobbying" in the Proposal in accordance with the form set out in Part C - Appendix 11.

### 9.3 Declaration as to No Collusion

The Proponent confirms and warrants that:

- (a) the Proponent is not competing within the RFP process with any entity with which it is legally or financially associated or affiliated, and
- (b) the Proponent is not cooperating in any manner in relation to the RFP with any other proponent responding to the RFP,

in each case, except as set out, in all material detail, in a separate section titled "Conflicts, Collusion, Lobbying" in the Proposal in accordance with the form set out in Part C - Appendix 11.

### 9.4 Declaration as to No Lobbying

The Proponent confirms and warrants that:

- (a) neither it nor any officer, director, shareholder, partner, employee or agent of the Proponent or any of its proposed subcontractors is registered as a lobbyist under any lobbyist legislation in any jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States of America; and
- (b) neither it nor any officer, director, shareholder, partner, employee or agent of the Proponent or any of its proposed subcontractors has engaged in any form of political or other lobbying whatsoever with respect to the RFP or sought, other than through the submission of the Proposal, to influence the outcome of the RFP process,

in each case, except as set out, in all material detail, in a separate section titled "Conflicts, Collusion, Lobbying" in the Proposal in accordance with the form set out in Part C - Appendix 11.

#### 10 GENERAL

- (a) All of the terms of this Appendix 1 to this Proposal Form which by their nature require performance or fulfillment following the conclusion of the proposal process will survive the conclusion of such process and will remain legally enforceable by and against the Proponent and the City.
- (b) The legal invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Appendix 1 will not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision of this Appendix 1, which will remain in full force and effect.
- (c) The Proponent now assumes and agrees to bear all costs and expenses incurred by the Proponent in preparing its Proposal and participating in the RFP process.

### APPENDIX 2 QUESTIONNAIRE

Complete this Appendix 2 - Questionnaire in the form set out below.

Α.	Company	/ Profile
----	---------	-----------

Q1.	Provide a brief description of the Proponent's company; include a description of your experience with and knowledge of hardware products and related services; number of years in business, size of company and experience with similar and/or other municipal accounts.
A1.	
Q2.	Provide an executive summary of your overall proposal and comment on how your experience and knowledge as it pertains to the supply of hardware products and related services meets the City's requirements; comment specifically on your core competencies and how you differentiate yourself from your competitors.
A2.	
Q3.	How will the Proponent manage the City's account? Provide an organizational chart with names, titles, locations, clear lines of accountability, escalation points and a brief description of each individual's role. In addition, describe their knowledge, professional qualifications and relevant experience.
A3.	
Q4.	How will the Proponent ensure the relationship with the City will require minimal administration? Provide two (2) examples of recent process or administrative changes you have made to reduce the administrative burden for your clients.
A4.	

### B. <u>Hardware Sourcing and Integration</u>

Q5.	Describe the type of client hardware products and related services the Proponent is authorized to resell; comment on your relationship with these manufacturers and what differentiates you from your competitors.
<b>A</b> 5.	
Q6.	Describe the Proponent's ability to support the City as outlined in Part B Section 3.2.1 Sourcing Strategy - Master Refresh Plans; comment on the Proponent's process for outlining the discontinuation of current models, identification of replacement models and transition planning between models.

A6.	
Q7.	Describe the Proponent's ability to support the City as outlined in Part B Section 3.2.1 Sourcing Strategy - Forecasting, Planning and Order Fulfillment; comment how the Proponent will provide a joint forecasting and inventory management process that will provide value to the City.
A7.	
Q8.	Describe the Proponent's ability to provide a web-based ordering technology as outlined in Part B Section 3.2.2 Integration with City System that will allow the City to order, receive, track, report and pay for client hardware products and related services. Describe and illustrate in detail the functionality the Proponent's web-based ordering technology offers and how it differentiates you from your competitors.
A8.	
Q9.	Can the Proponent's web-based ordering technology be integrated with SAP and ServiceNow? If yes; How is it integrated and what are the challenges associated with this integration? Provide examples of other customers that you have integrated with SAP and/or ServiceNow.
A9.	
Q10.	Review and confirm your organization's web-based ordering technology is compatible with the City's Technical Requirements for Service Now API Standard (New York Version) as outlined in the following link. <a href="https://docs.servicenow.com/bundle/london-application-development/page/integrate/web-">https://docs.servicenow.com/bundle/london-application-development/page/integrate/web-</a>
	services/reference/r_AvailableWebServices.html
A10.	
Q11.	Download the separate attachment - PS20190498 - RFP Part C Appendix 2 Section B - Technical Requirements.
	Complete (in Excel format, not PDF) and include in your Proposal submission.

### C. <u>Installation, Configuration, Imaging, Deployment and Decommissioning Services</u>

Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements with regards to Installation and Configuration Services as outlined in Part B section 3.3.2. Comment specifically on your processes to meet these requirements. Comment specifically on other value-added services you offer for Installation and Configuration not contemplated by the City and provide any information that differentiates you from your competitors.

A12.	
Q13.	Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements with regards to Imaging Services as outlined in Part B Section 3.3.3. Comment specifically on your processes to meet these requirements. Comment specifically on other value-added services you offer for Imaging not contemplated by the City and provide any information that differentiates you from your competitors.
A13.	
Q14.	Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements with regards to Deployment Services as outlined in Part B Section 3.3.4. Comment specifically on your processes to meet these requirements. Comment specifically on other value-added services you offer for Deployment not contemplated by the City and provide any information that differentiates you from your competitors.
A14.	
Q15.	Can the Proponent meet the City's requirements as outline in Part B Section 3.3.5 Dead on Arrival (Yes/No)? If no, please describe your alterative solution or approach.
A15.	
Q16.	Can the Proponent meet the City's requirements as outline in Part B Section 3.3.6 Return Merchandise Authorization (Yes/No)? If no, please describe your alterative solution or approach
A16.	
Q17.	Can the Proponent meet the City's requirements as outline in Part B Section 3.3.7 Lemon Clause (Yes/No)? If no, please describe your alterative solution or approach.
A17.	
Q18.	Can the Proponent meet the City's requirements as outline in Part B Section 3.3.8 Batch Replacement (Yes/No)? If no, please describe your alterative solution or approach.
A18.	
Q19.	Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements as outline in Part B Section 3.3.9 Decommissioning Services. Provide proposed names for the Vancouver community/non-profit organizations and the Proponent's overall process for Decommissioning Services.
A19.	
Q20.	Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements with regards to Warranty as outlined in Part B Section 3.4. Comment on the Warranty offered by your partner manufacturers and any additional Warranty offered by the Proponent. Comment on whether

	Warranty will be affected by the City's need to move equipment, perform hardware upgrades (including adding industry standard boards for specialized peripheral devices) and perform software upgrades on desktop and laptop units.
A20.	
Q21.	Describe the Proponent's ability and experience to meet the City's requirements with regards to Maintenance Services as outlined in section 3.5. Comment specifically on your processes to meet these requirements, include hours of operation, team member certification and training, etc. Comment specifically on other value-add services you offer for Maintenance not contemplated by the City and provide any information that differentiates you from your competitors.
A21.	

### D. Reporting

Q22.	Describe the Proponent's ability to meet the City's requirements with regards to Reporting as outlined in section 4.0. Please include comments on; Proponent's ability to provide near real-time and post activity status reports and detailed management reports. What reports are available? How frequently are the reports available? Does the Proponent have a technology that will allow its clients to access these report on-line?
A22.	

### E. <u>Performance Management</u>

Q23.	Describe the Proponent's overall approach to performance management for the services provided.
A23.	
Q24.	How do you determine, implement, measure and report on Service Level Agreements (SLA's) and the associated Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)?
A24.	
Q25.	Provide your proposed SLA and associated KPI's framework for the City.
	The tables below are only a sample to provide guidance. Can the Proponent provide financial compensation for not meeting its SLA and KPI commitments?
	Product Delivery

Category	Item	KPI	Service Level
Standard Products	Desktop / Laptop / Tablets *includes asset tagging, BIOS updates and imaging	On-time Delivery	≥ 95 % of all orders shall be received within 2 business days from the time the order is received
		Fill rate accuracy	≥ 95 % of all orders filled without requiring a back-order
Customer Sup	port		
Category	Item	KPI	Service Level
Call Center	Responsiveness	Responsiveness to general inquiry	≥ 90 % of all calls responded to within ≤ 1 hour
		Time for the replacement of a returned product	≥ 90 % of all replacements within 2 business days upon the receipt of the request
		Time for the replacement of a	≥ 90 % of all replacements wi business days upon the receip

### F. <u>Transition Plan</u>

Q26.	Detail the sequential process by which the Proponent proposes to onboard its services; including a detailed timeline with action items and accountabilities. If you are the incumbent, detail the sequential process by which your services will be re-launched in accordance with the incumbent's Proposal. (Attach information to this Form of Proposal if space below does not suffice)
A26.	

### G. <u>Innovation</u>

Q27.	Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the City welcomes proposals respecting innovative or novel approaches to the City's requirements and may consider value-creating proposals that derogate from the requirements. Provide any proposed innovative approaches to meeting the City's requirements.
A27.	
Q28.	The Proponent can provide any information on additional services that are not contemplated in the RFP that the Proponent feels will add value to the City.
A28.	

### H. Sustainability

Beyond the product, the City is committed to protecting the environment and seeking to do business with Proponents that have similar commitments to improve environmental conditions, have fair, inclusive and equitable work environments for their employees and demonstrate leadership in all aspects of sustainability. As such, this RFP seeks to identify Proponents who are proactively managing the environmental and social impacts of their operations. This includes advancing environmental and human rights practices and diversity within the supply chain, including manufacturing and production facilities. Please note that Proponents are required to answer the following questions, which will be kept <u>confidential</u> in accordance with the Legal Terms and Conditions of this RFP.

### SOCIAL SUSTAINABILITY

#### SUPPLIER DIVERSITY

Q29.	In the space below, indicate the vendor's company profile with regards to recognized certifications and/or if social or diverse owned/controlled.			
A29.	Majority owned/controlled/ by:  Women Indigenous Peoples Non-Profit/Charity (Social Enterprise) Coop Community Contribution Corporation (3C/CCC) Ethno-cultural Persons People with Disabilities LGBTQ2+ Other: please indicate None of the above	Social / Diverse Certifications  BCorp Supplier Diversity Certification None of the above  Enviro / Other Certifications BuySocial Living Wage Fairtrade Green Business Certification (ie. LEED, ClimateSmart) Other: please indicate None of the above		
Q30.	Do you have a Supplier Diversity program for If yes, please describe the program.	your suppliers and sub-contractors? Y/N		
A30.				

#### **EMPLOYMENT EQUITY**

Q31.	Do you have formal policies and/or programs that advance employee equity o diversity and inclusion?  If yes, please describe or provide the policies and/or programs.	r workforce
A31.		

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page C-13

Q32.	Do you source/hire employees from organization that support people who are under-represented and/or face barriers to traditional employment with employment? If so, name these organizations.
A32.	

#### WORKFORCE DIVERSITY

Q33.	As best known, in the space below, indicate you	ır company profile with regards to workforce.		
A33.	Overall Workforce Diversity:	Leadership/Management/Executive/Board		
	□ Women	Diversity:		
	☐ Indigenous Peoples	□ Women		
	☐ Ethno-cultural People	☐ Indigenous Peoples		
	<ul> <li>People with Disabilities</li> </ul>	□ Ethno-cultural People		
	☐ LGBTQ2+	<ul> <li>People with Disabilities</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>Other: please indicate</li> </ul>	□ LGBTQ2+		
	☐ None of the above	Other: please indicate		
	<ul> <li>We do not track this information</li> </ul>	□ None of the above		
	□ We are too small to track this	<ul> <li>We do not track this information</li> </ul>		
	information	□ We are too small to track this		
	☐ We choose not to provide this	information		
	information	<ul><li>We choose not to provide this information</li></ul>		

#### **ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY**

#### **ENVIRONMENTAL OPERATIONS**

The City is committed to being the Greenest City and values the environmental impact and sustainability of Proponents in addition to the goods or services offered with regards to Healthy Ecosystems (minimizing pollution/toxicity, conserving natural resources, and regenerating ecological; local food; clean water / water consumption), Zero Waste (reducing and/or diverting) and Zero Carbon (reducing/eliminating greenhouse gases).

Q34.	Describe how your company proposes to reduce vehicle GHG emissions year-over-year for the life of the contract? Describe specific actions, initiatives and time lines. Do you track or report on vehicle GHG emissions?
A34.	
Q35.	Describe how your company has or proposes to "green" and/or reduce the GHG emissions of owned/leased buildings (include specific actions, initiatives and time lines). Do you track or report on building GHG emissions?
A35.	

### APPENDIX 3 COMMERCIAL PROPOSAL

Complete this Appendix 3 - Commercial Proposal in the form set in the excel file titled "RFP Part C Appendix 3 - Commercial Proposal (Category 1 - Hardware)".

Proponent to provide proposed pricing and payment terms, which should be in accordance with Part A, Section 7 of the RFP (as well as any other sections of the RFP imposing requirements as to pricing).

When submitting its Proposal by email, please ensure Appendix 3 - Commercial Proposal is provided as a separate excel file to the entire Proposal <u>without password protection</u> and etc.

### APPENDIX 4 PROPONENT'S REFERENCES

Complete this Appendix 4 - Proponents References in the form set out below with references that are relevant to the Scope of Work set out in this RFP. By submitting this form, the Proponent is providing consent to the City to contact these references and the organizations.

Client Name # 1	
Address (City and Country)	
Contact Name	
Title of Contact	
Telephone No.	
E-mail Address	
Length of Relationship	
Type of Goods and/or Services provided to this Client	
F-24.	
Client Name # 2	
Address (City and Country)	
Contact Name	
Title of Contact	
Telephone No.	
E-mail Address	
Length of Relationship	
Type of Goods and/or Services provided to this Client	
Client Name # 3	
Address (City and Country)	
Contact Name	
Title of Contact	
Telephone No.	
E-mail Address	
Length of Relationship	
Type of Goods and/or Services provided to this Client	

### APPENDIX 5 CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE

Appendix 5 is to be duly completed and signed by the Proponent's insurance agent.

Section 2 through 8 – to be completed and executed by the Insurer or its Authorized Representative

- 1. THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED TO: <u>City of Vancouver, 453 W 12<sup>th</sup> Avenue, Vancouver, BC, V5Y 1V4</u> and certifies that the insurance policy (policies) as listed herein has/have been issued to the Named Insured and is/are in full force and effect.
- 2. NAMED INSURED (must be the same name as the Proponent/bidder and is either an individual or a legally incorporated company)

BUSINESS ADDRESS					
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATION	I				
PROPERTY INSURANCE (AII F	isks Cover	age includir	ng Earthquake and Floo	od)	
INSURER		9	Insured Values (Repla	, acement Cost) -	
TYPE OF COVERAGE			Building and Tenants' Improvements \$		
POLICY NUMBER			Insured Values (Replacement Cost) - Building and Tenants' Improvements \$ Contents and Equipment \$ Deductible Per Loss \$		
POLICY PERIOD From	to		Deductible Per Loss	\$_	
COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIAE	BILITY INSU	RANCE (Oc	currence Form)		
Including the following extension	s:	INSUREF	?		
√ Personal Injury		POLICY N	NUMBER	-	
$\sqrt{}$ Property Damage including Lo	ss of Use	POLICY F	PERIOD Fro	om	to
$\sqrt{}$ Products and Completed Ope			Liability (Bodily Injury	and Property Da	mage Inclusive) -
√ Cross Liability or Severability o		Per Occu		\$	
Employees as Additional Insur	eds	Aggregate	e	\$	
√ Employees as Additional Insur √ Blanket Contractual Liability √ Non-Owned Auto Liability		All Risk T	enants' Legal Liability	5	
√ Non-Owned Auto Liability		Deductibl	e Per Occurrence	\$	
AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY INSU	RANCE for	operation of	owned and/or leased veh	nicles	
INSURER			Limits of Liability -		
POLICY NUMBER			Combined Single Limi	t \$	
POLICY NUMBERPOLICY PERIOD From	to		If vehicles are insured	by ICBC, complete	and provide Form APV-47.
☐ UMBRELLA OR ☐ EXCESS				odily Iniury and I	Property Damage Inclusi
INSURFR			Per Occurrence		
POLICY NUMBER			Aggregate	\$	
POLICY NUMBERPOLICY PERIOD From	to		Self-Insured Retention	ı \$	
PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY IN	SURANCE		Limits of Liability		
INSURER			Per Occurrence/Claim	ı \$	
POLICY NUMBER		•	Aggregate	\$	
POLICY PERIOD From	to	·	Deductible Per	ψ	
TOLIGHT ENGOPTION	10	_	Occurrence/Claim	Ψ	
If the policy is in a "CLAIMS M	ADE" form.	please spe		oactive Date:	
OTHER INSURANCE			, ,,		
TYPE OF INSURANCE			Limits of Liability		
INSURER			Per Occurrence	\$	
POLICY NUMBER		-		<u> </u>	
POLICY NUMBER POLICY PERIOD From	to	-	Deductible Per Loss	Ψ	
TYPE OF INSURANCE			Limits of Liability	Ψ	
			Per Occurrence	\$	
INSURER POLICY NUMBER			Aggregate	\$	
POLICY NUMBERPOLICY PERIOD From	to		Deductible Per Loss	\$ \$	
				Ψ	
SIGNED BY THE INSURER OR	ITS AUTHO	RIZED REP	RESENTATIVE		

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page C-17

### APPENDIX 6 DECLARATION OF SUPPLIER CODE OF CONDUCT COMPLIANCE

Complete this Appendix 6 - Declaration of Supplier Code of Conduct Compliance in the form set out below.

All proposed suppliers are to complete and submit this form to certify compliance with the supplier performance standards set out in the Supplier Code of Conduct.

The City of Vancouver expects each supplier of goods and services to the City to comply with the supplier performance standards set out in the City's Supplier Code of Conduct (SCC) <a href="http://vancouver.ca/policy\_pdf/AF01401P1.pdf">http://vancouver.ca/policy\_pdf/AF01401P1.pdf</a>. The SCC defines minimum labour and environmental standards for City suppliers and their subcontractors.

Suppliers are expected to comply with the aforementioned standards upon submitting a tender, proposal, application, expression of interest or quotation to the City, or have a plan in place to comply within a specific period of time. The City reserves the right to determine an appropriate timeframe in which suppliers must come into compliance with these standards. To give effect to these requirements, an authorized signatory of each proposed vendor must complete the following declaration and include this declaration with its submission:

As an authorized signatory of		(vendor name), I	declare that I have
reviewed the SCC and to the best of my	knowledge,		_ (vendor name) and
its proposed subcontractors have not be	en and are not cu	rrently in violation of the	SCC or convicted of
an offence under national and other app	olicable laws refer	red to in the SCC, other	than as noted in the
table below (include all violations/con	victions that have	occurred in the past th	ree years as well as
plans for corrective action).			
	D	D I . I /	•

		Description of	Regulatory /	
Section of SCC /	Date of violation	violation /	adjudication body and	Corrective
title of law	/conviction	conviction	document file number	action plan

		orrective action plan	may result in no further <i>(vendor name).</i>
-			
Signature:			-
Name and Title:			-

## APPENDIX 7 PERSONAL INFORMATION CONSENT FORM(S)

Complete one copy of this Appendix 7 - Personal Information Consent Form(s), in the form set out below, for each key personnel for whom a CV or other information regarding employment history and qualifications has been included in the Proposal.

#### PERSONAL INFORMATION CONSENT FORM

Print Name

Reference #PS20190498 Title: PROVISION OF VALUE-ADDED RESELLER FOR ENTERPRISE HARDWARE/SOFTWARE & SERVICES With the provision of my signature at the foot of this statement I, (Print Name) consent to the indirect collection from (Print Name of Proponent) of my personal information in the form of a work history, resume or summary of qualifications. In consenting to this indirect collection, I understand that my personal information, so collected, will be used by the City for the sole purpose of evaluating the submitted response to the above-noted procurement process. I understand further that my personal information, once collected by the City, will be handled by the City in accordance with the provisions of the (BC) Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. Print Name Signature Date Print Name Signature Date Print Name Signature Date Print Name Signature Date Print Name Signature Date

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page C-19

Signature

Date

### APPENDIX 8 SUBCONTRACTORS

Complete this Appendix 8 - Subcontractors in the form set out below by listing all of the subcontractors that the Proponent proposes to use in carrying out its work under an Agreement, or state that the Proponent does not propose to use any subcontractors. If selected to enter into an Agreement with the City, the Proponent may be limited to using subcontractors listed in its Proposal. If the City objects to a subcontractor listed in a Proposal, the City may permit a Proponent to propose a substitute Subcontractor acceptable to the City.

1. Project Name:
Client:
Nature of Work:
Value:
Client Contact:
2. Project Name:
Client:
Nature of Work:
Value:
Client Contact:
3. Project Name:
Client:
Nature of Work:
Value:
Client Contact:

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page C-20

### APPENDIX 9 PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO FORM OF AGREEMENT

Complete this Appendix 9 - Proposed Amendments to Form of Agreement in the form set out below by detailing any proposed amendments to the Form of Agreement attached as Part D. If no amendments to the Form of Agreement are proposed, state "none". It is at the City's sole discretion whether or not these proposed amendments will be considered for the Form of Agreement.

Section / General Condition	Proposed Amendment	Rationale and Benefit

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page C-21

### APPENDIX 10 PROOF OF WORKSAFEBC REGISTRATION

Attached as Appendix 10 to this Form of Proposal proof of valid WorkSafeBC registration.

NOTE:

Please refer to the link below if your organization is required to register with Worksafe BC

https://www.worksafebc.com/en/for-employers

## APPENDIX 11 CONFLICTS; COLLUSION; LOBBYING

Complete this Appendix 11 - Conflicts; Collusion; Lobbying in the form set out below by setting out any exceptions to the declarations in Section 9 of the Legal Terms and Conditions attached as Appendix 1 to this Part C - Form of Proposal or indicate that there are no exceptions, as applicable.

Exceptions to Declaration as to no Conflict of Interest in RFP Process (Section 9.1 of Legal Terms and Conditions)	
Exceptions to Declaration as to No Conflict of Interest Respecting Proposed Supply (Section 9.2 of Legal Terms and Conditions)	
Exceptions to Declaration as to No Collusion (Section 9.3 of Legal Terms and Conditions)	
Exceptions to Declarations as to No Lobbying (Section 9.4 of Legal Terms and Conditions)	

### APPENDIX 12 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Attached as Appendix 12 to this Form of Proposal, the Proponent's financial statements prepared by an Accountant and cover at least the prior two years.

### PART D FORM OF AGREEMENT

#### RESELLER SERVICES AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is made as of		, 2020 (the "Effective Date").
BETWEEN:		
	CITY OF VANCOUVER,	
	453 West 12 <sup>th</sup> Avenue	
	Vancouver, British Columbia V5Y 1V4	
AND:		
	<contractor name=""></contractor>	
	(the "Contractor")	

### WHEREAS:

- A. The Contractor is in the business of <>>;
- B. The City wishes to engage the Contractor to provide services to the City upon and subject to the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth,

THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the covenants herein contained, the parties hereto agree as set forth herein.

### ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 Definitions

In this Agreement, unless something in the subject matter or context is inconsistent therewith:

- (a) "Agreement" means this agreement, including the schedules hereto, and all amendments made hereto or thereto by written agreement between the Contractor and the City;
- (b) "Background IP" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 14.4;

- (c) "Business Day" means a day on which banks are open for business in Vancouver, British Columbia, except a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday;
- (d) "Change in Control" means an occurrence whereby a person (or persons acting in concert) acquires control of the relevant entity;
- (e) "City's Manager" means a manager who at the relevant time carries such designation from the City under, or in accordance with, ARTICLE 5;
- (f) "Competent Authority" means:
  - (i) any multinational, federal, provincial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government or governmental body and any ministry, department, division, bureau, agent, agency, commission, board or authority of any government or governmental body, domestic or foreign;
  - (ii) any domestic, foreign or international judicial, quasi-judicial or administrative court, tribunal, commission, board, panel, arbitrator or arbitral body acting under the authority of any of the foregoing; or
  - (iii) any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any statutory, regulatory, expropriation or taxing authority under the authority of any of the foregoing;
- (g) "Confidential Information" means all or any confidential information (however recorded, preserved or apparent) disclosed before, on or after the date of this Agreement by either Party or any of its Representatives to the other Party or its Representatives in connection with this Agreement, concerning:
  - (i) this Agreement; or
  - (ii) the affairs, operations, processes, know-how, Contractors, plans or intentions of the disclosing Party or of any member of the disclosing Party's Group, including, without limitation, any information which is not generally known to the public or which has been specifically identified as confidential or proprietary by the disclosing Party,

but does not include:

- (iii) any information that is or becomes generally available to the public or to industry professionals (other than as a result of its disclosure by the receiving Party or its Representatives in breach of this Agreement);
- (iv) any information that was available to the receiving Party on a nonconfidential basis prior to disclosure by the disclosing Party;
- (v) any information that was, is or becomes available to the receiving Party on a non-confidential basis from a person who, to the receiving Party's knowledge, is not bound by a confidentiality agreement or other duty of confidentiality with or to the disclosing Party or a member of the disclosing Party's Group or otherwise prohibited from disclosing the information to the receiving Party;

- (vi) any information that was known to the receiving Party before the information was disclosed to it by the disclosing Party or its Representatives and was not subject to a confidentiality agreement or other duty of confidentiality (including any obligation under this Agreement) with or to the disclosing Party or a member of the disclosing Party's Group;
- (vii) any information that the Parties agree in writing is not confidential or may be disclosed; and
- (viii) any information unrelated to this Agreement that is developed by or for the receiving Party independently of and without reference to the information disclosed by the disclosing Party;
- (h) "Consent" means an approval, clearance, registration, franchise, right, privilege, certification, quota, consent, permit, licence, qualification, filing, exemption, certificate or permission and any such other matter or authorization whatsoever, including any condition thereof, that is lawfully and necessarily required under any Law or from any Competent Authority in connection with the Services or the Site;
- (i) "Contractor's Manager" means a manager who at the relevant time carries such designation from the Contractor under, or in accordance with, ARTICLE 5;
- (j) "Contract Price" means the amounts payable (subject to and in accordance with the terms of this Agreement) by the City to the Contractor in return for the proper performance by the Contractor of its obligations under this Agreement, as detailed in Schedule E;
- (k) "Documentation" means calculations, computer programs and other software, drawings, designs, plans, manuals, records, reports, documents, papers, photos, typographical arrangements, models, contract documents, deliverables, agreements, tender/enquiry documents, and all other materials in whatever form, including but not limited to tangible copies and electronic forms, supplied either by or on behalf of the Contractor or generated collaboratively by the Parties in the course of the provision of the Services under this Agreement;
- (l) "Effective Date" has the meaning given above herein;
- (m) "Encumbrance" means any mortgage, charge, pledge, hypothecation, security interest, assignment, lien or claim of lien (statutory or otherwise), easement, deemed or statutory trust, restrictive covenant, adverse claim, exception, reservation, right of occupation, any matter capable of registration against title, right of pre-emption, privilege or other encumbrance or third party right of any nature or any other arrangement or condition that, in substance, secures payment or performance of an obligation;
- (n) "Environmental Law" means any Law which imposes any obligations relating to:

- (i) the protection, management, conservation or restoration of the natural environment;
- (ii) reporting, licensing, permitting, investigating, remediating and cleaning up in connection with any presence or Release, or the threat of the same, of Hazardous Substances; and
- (iii) the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport, handling and the like of Hazardous Substances, including those pertaining to occupational health and safety.
- (o) "Force Majeure" means, exhaustively, any:
  - (i) war, hostilities (whether war is declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies;
  - (ii) rebellion, terrorism (or threat of terrorism), revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power or civil war;
  - (iii) riot, civil commotion or disorder, strike or lockout by persons other than the Contractor's personnel and other employees, Subcontractors or any other person for whom the Contractor is responsible;
  - (iv) natural catastrophe such as an earthquake, forest fire, landslide or flood; or
  - (v) change in Law or action by a Competent Authority, which makes it illegal or impossible for either Party to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- (p) "Good Industry Practice" means, in relation to the Services or the performance of any other obligation under this Agreement, the practices, and the application of the skill, care, diligence, prudence and foresight, which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced international contractor carrying out or procuring equivalent services of similar type, scope and value, in the same or similar location and in similar circumstances to those pertaining to the Contractor;
- (g) "Group" means:
  - (i) in respect of the Contractor, the group constituted from time to time by:
    - (A) the Contractor;
    - (B) all persons that directly or indirectly control or are controlled by the Contractor; and
    - (C) all persons that are directly or indirectly controlled by any person that directly or indirectly controls the Contractor; and

- (ii) in respect of the City, the group constituted from time to time by:
  - (A) the City; and
  - (B) all bodies corporate directly or indirectly controlled by the City;
  - (C) the Other City Entities.
- (r) "Hazardous Substance" means any substance or material that is prohibited, controlled or regulated by any Competent Authority pursuant to any Environmental Law including pollutants, contaminants, dangerous goods or substances, toxic or hazardous substances or materials, wastes (including solid non-hazardous wastes and subject wastes), petroleum and its derivatives and by-products and other hydrocarbons, all as defined in or pursuant to any Environmental Law:
- (s) "Intellectual Property Rights" means any and all current and future proprietary rights provided under patent law, copyright law, design patent or industrial design law, or any other applicable statutory provision or common law principle, including trade secret law, that may provide a right in ideas, formulae, algorithms, concepts, inventions, know-how, computer software, database or design, or the expression or use thereof, whether registered or unregistered, together with any right to apply for or register any of the foregoing;
- (t) "Key Project Personnel" means the persons named in Schedule D (Key Project Personnel) and any replacement(s) approved by the City in accordance with ARTICLE 7;
- (u) "KPI's" means Services related key performance indicators as described in Schedule F hereto;
- (v) "Laws" means all laws, statutes, codes, ordinances, decrees, rules, regulations, by-laws, judicial or arbitral or administrative or ministerial or departmental or regulatory judgments, orders, decisions, rulings, determinations or awards of any Competent Authority whether or not having the force of law and any legal requirements or bases of liability under the common law or civil law, including all such Laws relating to Taxes, the environment, human health or safety, pollution and other environmental degradation, and hazardous materials, which affect or are otherwise applicable to the Services, the Contractor, the Site or any other lands affected by the Services;
- (w) "Notice of Acceptance" means a written notice by which the City shall confirm that the Contractor has completed in accordance with this Agreement such of the Services as are identified in the Notice;
- (x) "OHS Requirements" means all Laws applicable to the Services and related to occupational health or safety, and all of the City Policies that relate to occupational health or safety, and includes without limitation the WCA;

- (y) "Other City Entities" means, for purposes of this Agreement, the Vancouver Public Library Board, the Vancouver Police Board and the Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation;
- (z) "Parties" means the City and the Contractor and "Party" means one or the other of them;
- (aa) "Permitted Purpose" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 15.3;
- (bb) "Proposal" means the Contractor's proposal dated < ≤>, submitted to the City in response to the RFP;
- (cc) "Representative" means a Group member of a Party, or an official, officer, employee, agent, subcontractor or other representative of a Party or any member of its Group, or any other person for whom the Party is responsible;
- (dd) "RFP" means the City's Request for Proposal number PS<>>;
- (ee) "Safety Incident" means:
  - (i) a failure by the Contractor or any Subcontractor to comply with any OHS Requirements; or
  - (ii) any hazard, incident or accident caused by the Contractor or a Subcontractor.
- (ff) "Sales Tax" has the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 16.1;
- (gg) "Service Level Requirements" means Services related standards and requirements described in Schedule G hereto;
- (hh) "Services" means the services, the goods and the user rights the Contractor is to provide to and/or arrange for the City pursuant to this Agreement, as described in the RFP and the Proposal, and includes the performance of any other services not specifically described therein but which are incidental to and reasonably necessary for the Contractor's performance of its primary obligations hereunder as explicitly described in the RFP and Proposal;
- (ii) "Subcontractor" means any person identified in this Agreement as a subcontractor to the Contractor, or any other person not an employee to the Contractor who is otherwise engaged or appointed by the Contractor, in accordance with this Agreement, to perform any part of the Services;
- (jj) "Taxes" means all taxes, duties, imposts, levies, assessments, tariffs and other charges imposed, assessed or collected by a Competent Authority, including:
  - (i) any gross income, net income, gross receipts, business, royalty, capital, capital gains, goods and services, harmonized sales, value added, severance, stamp, franchise, occupation, premium, capital stock, sales and use, real property, land transfer, personal property, ad valorem, transfer, licence, import, customs, profits, windfall profits,

environmental, carbon, emissions, pollution, payroll, employment, employer health, pension plan, anti-dumping, countervailing, or excise tax, duty, import, levy, assessment, tariff or other charge;

- (ii) all withholdings on amounts paid to or by the relevant person;
- (iii) all statutory remittances, employment insurance premiums and social security or pension plan contributions or premiums and Canada pension plan contributions;
- (iv) any fine, penalty, interest or addition to tax;
- (v) any tax imposed, assessed, or collected or payable pursuant to any taxsharing agreement or any other contract relating to the sharing or payment of any such tax, levy, assessment, tariff, duty, deficiency or fee; and
- (vi) any liability for any of the foregoing as a transferee, successor, guarantor, or by contract or by operation of law;
- (kk) "Time(s) for Completion" means the time(s) stated in Schedule C by which the Services or any particular Supply or part thereof must be completed, as such time(s) may be adjusted (including in relation to a particular instance of Supply), strictly in accordance with this Agreement;
- (ll) "Variation" has the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 3.9(a); and
- (mm) "WCA" means the *Workers Compensation Act* (British Columbia) and the regulations thereunder.

#### 1.2 Headings

This division of this Agreement into articles and sections and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and do not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement. The terms "hereof", "hereunder" and similar expressions refer to this Agreement, including its schedules, and not to any particular article, section or other portion hereof. Unless something in the subject matter or context is inconsistent therewith, references herein to articles, sections and schedules are to articles, sections and schedules of this Agreement.

### 1.3 Extended Meanings

### In this Agreement:

- (a) words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa, words importing a gender include all genders and words importing persons include individuals, partnerships, associations, trusts, unincorporated organizations and corporations, except where the context requires otherwise;
- (b) any provision calling for "agreement" requires the relevant agreement to be recorded in writing and signed by both Parties;

- (c) the words "include", "includes", "including" and "included" shall be construed without implying limitation by the words which follow those words and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions to which such words relate, unless inconsistent with the context, and the rule of interpretation known as ejusdem generis shall not apply;
- (d) each reference to a specific statute, regulation, law or any subordinate instrument or statutory or regulatory provision shall be construed as including any legal or regulatory provision which subsequently amends or replaces the same, and shall include any and all subordinate instruments, orders, rules, regulations and bylaws made thereunder or guidelines issued in respect thereof;
- (e) each reference to a writing means a writing that is hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and which results in a permanent un-editable record; and
- (f) "control" when used to describe a relationship between one person and any other person, has the following meanings:
  - (i) a person controls a body corporate if securities of the body corporate to which are attached more than 50% of the votes that may be cast to elect directors of the body corporate are beneficially owned by the person and the votes attached to those securities are sufficient, if exercised, to elect a majority of the directors of the body corporate;
  - (ii) a person controls an unincorporated entity, other than a limited partnership, if more than 50% of the ownership interests, however designated, into which the entity is divided are beneficially owned by that person and the person is able to direct the business and affairs of the entity;
  - (iii) the general partner of a limited partnership controls the limited partnership; and
  - (iv) a person who controls an entity is deemed to control any entity that is controlled, or deemed to be controlled, by the entity.

### 1.4 Schedules

The following are the schedules hereto, each of which is deemed to be part hereof:

Schedule A RFP

Schedule B Proposal

Schedule C Time for Performance of Services

Schedule D Key Personnel

Schedule E Contract Price

Schedule F KPI's

Schedule G Service Level Requirements

## ARTICLE 2 EFFECTIVENESS

#### 2.1 Effective Date

This Agreement shall come into full force and effect on the Effective Date.

#### 2.2 Term

- (a) Unless earlier terminated pursuant to ARTICLE 12, this Agreement shall terminate on the [•] anniversary of the Effective Date or on such later date as the Parties may agree in writing.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the City and the Contractor continue to deal with each other in respect of the subject matter of this Agreement following the expiry of this Agreement, without any additional or other written agreement in respect thereof, this Agreement shall be deemed to have been renewed on a month-to-month basis on the same terms and conditions as before the expiry of the Agreement and it may be cancelled without cause by either party on thirty (30) days' prior written notice to the other.

## ARTICLE 3 GENERAL

### 3.1 Services

- (a) During the term of effectiveness of this Agreement, the Contractor shall provide the Services to the City in accordance with this Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the Contractor will commence the performance of the Services only after it has received from the City a purchase order pursuant to Section 5.1.

### 3.2 Application to Prior Acts

Insofar as the Contractor has commenced any part of the Services prior to the Effective Date, such services shall, as of the Effective Date, be deemed to be performed under and subject to the terms of this Agreement, unless otherwise expressly agreed between the Contractor and the City.

#### 3.3 Sufficiency and Competence of Personnel

- (a) The Contractor shall have and maintain at all times sufficient numbers of fit, skilled, qualified and experienced personnel to carry out the Services within the times and in the manner required hereunder.
- (b) The Contractor warrants that it has (and its Subcontractors, if any, have) the experience, competence, qualifications and capacity necessary for the Services.

(c) Insofar as the Services involves the Contractor in performing design work, such design work shall be carried out by qualified designers who are engineers or other professionals or, where not so stated, in accordance with Good Industry Practice.

### 3.4 Design Review

- (a) If and to the extent that the Services include design work of any kind, the Contractor shall submit design-related Documentation for prior review by the City, and shall not proceed with work on the basis of such design Documentation until the City's approval of such Documentation has been received in writing.
- (b) None of:
  - (i) the submission of Documentation to the City by the Contractor;
  - (ii) its examination by or on behalf of the City; or
  - (iii) the making of any comment thereon (including any approval thereof) shall in any way relieve the Contractor of any of its obligations under this Agreement or of its duty to take reasonable steps to ensure the accuracy and correctness of such Documentation, and its suitability to the matter to which it relates.

### 3.5 Standards and Requirements

The Contractor shall (and shall ensure that its Subcontractors) provide the Services and perform all other obligations under this Agreement in an expeditious manner and at all times in accordance with:

- (a) all applicable Laws and Consents;
- (b) the specific requirements of this Agreement, including the Service Level Requirements and KPI's; and
- (c) where no higher standard is expressly required of the Contractor under this Agreement, Good Industry Practice.

#### 3.6 Consents

The Contractor shall, at the Contractor's sole expense, obtain, maintain and comply with all Consents required by Law to enable it to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

#### 3.7 Warranties

(a) The Contractor warrants that the Services shall be performed in accordance with this Agreement and to the best practice standards of diligence, skill, care and efficiency expected of a competent contractor performing work of a similar nature to the Services.

- (b) All goods and materials provided under the Agreement as part of the Services shall be new and fully warranted for a period of <</p>
  year[s] from the time of delivery to the City, against defects in design, manufacturing, materials, workmanship and performance, and the Contractor affirms and covenants that such warranty is, and shall be, provided by the Contractor if and to the extent it is not fully and effectively provided to the City by third-party manufacturers or Contractors of the goods or materials.
- (c) All goods, works and materials provided under the Agreement as part of the Services shall be non-defective and fit for their intended purposes and shall function safely in all respects.
- (d) All costs associated with warranty replacements or repairs shall be the responsibility of the Contractor, including repair, adjustment, and shipping costs, and replacements of goods or materials.
- (e) If requested by the City, the Contractor shall handle and manage any claim on a manufacturer warranty for any defect in goods or materials provided as part of the Services.
- (f) The Contractor shall deliver to the City all such documentation as the City may require to evidence any warranty required by this Section 3.7 or to evidence the Contractor's compliance with this Section 3.7, and the Contractor shall assign all warranties, and do all other things necessary, to ensure that the City receives the full benefit of each warranty or other covenant set forth in this Section 3.7.

### 3.8 Relationship Between the Parties

- (a) The Contractor in its provision of the Services and its performance of its obligations under this Agreement shall at all times act as an independent contractor on its own account and shall have no authority to act as the City's agent unless expressly empowered to do so by the City. This Agreement shall not be deemed to create any relationship of partnership, agency, joint enterprise or other like relationship between the Parties, and the Contractor shall be solely responsible for all employment-related obligations in connection with its employees, its other Representatives and its Subcontractors and their employees.
- (b) The City is not bound to treat the Contractor as its exclusive Contractor of any goods or services.

### 3.9 Variations Requested by the City

- (a) Any instruction given by the City which constitutes or gives rise to a material variation in the scope of Services or the time for performance thereof as provided for herein shall constitute a "Variation" and shall be governed by and subject to this Section 3.9.
- (b) During the term of this Agreement, the City may at any time effect a Variation by notice in writing to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall not be entitled

to refuse to implement any Variation unless the carrying out of such Variation would contravene any Law (in which case the Contractor shall promptly give notice to the City).

- (c) If the Contractor is of the opinion that a Variation justifies an increase to the Contract Price or a change to any of the Time(s) for Completion, the Contractor must, as a condition to being entitled to any such increase to the Contract Price or change to the Time(s) for Completion, no later than 10 Business Days after the City gives notice of the Variation, submit a claim to the City which sets out the Contractor's assessment of the impact the Variation should have on the Contract Price due for such Supply and on the Time(s) for Completion for such Supply, and thereafter:
  - (i) the City shall consider that claim as soon as possible and may request the Contractor to supply such further evidence as is reasonably required to confirm the details of such claim (and, as soon as practicable after such further evidence is available to it, the Contractor shall provide it to the City); and
  - (ii) within ten Business Days after the receipt of all the information requested by the City, the Contractor and the City shall meet in order to agree in writing to any changes to the Contract Price for such variations.
- (d) If no agreement is reached under 3.9(c)(ii) within 20 Business Days of the Parties' first meeting (or such other period as the Parties may agree), the Parties may then refer the matter for arbitration in accordance with ARTICLE 17.
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the City shall be entitled to replace, revise, expand or modify the City Policies at any time upon notice to the Contractor, and no such change shall be considered to be a Variation.

#### 3.10 Tests; Defects and Acceptance

- (a) When, in the Contractor's judgement, the Services have or a portion of them identified in the Schedules hereto as being achievable and usefully operable by itself has been completed in accordance herewith, the Contractor may give written notice to that effect to the City, after which the City shall reasonably promptly perform such practical tests of with respect to such Services as the City reasonably deems necessary, and the Contractor shall assist the City with all such tests, if and to the extent so requested by the City.
- (b) If the City determines that the Services in question are in any way defective or deficient, the City shall promptly notify the Contractor accordingly.
- (c) The Contractor shall remedy at its own cost and risk such defects and deficiencies as soon as reasonably practicable following discovery or notification thereof.

- (d) If the Contractor fails to remedy any such defects and deficiencies within a reasonable time, the City, on written notice to the Contractor, may fix a date on or by which they are to be remedied.
- (e) If the Contractor fails, without reasonable excuse, to remedy any such defects and deficiencies by this notified date, the City may (at its option) elect to carry out the work itself or by others and shall be entitled to recover from the Contractor all direct, proper and reasonable costs of so doing (as a debt due on demand). The City's exercise of its election under this Section 3.10(e) shall in no event absolve the Contractor of its responsibility for remediation of other defects and deficiencies in the Services or otherwise constitute a waiver by the City of its rights and remedies in relation to other defects and deficiencies, nor shall it preclude or restrict the further exercise of such rights or remedies.
- (f) When the City is reasonably satisfied that the Services in question have been completed as required hereunder, the City shall promptly issue to the Contractor a Notice of Acceptance for such Services.
- (g) Without prejudice to any right or remedy of the City under this Agreement, performance of the Contractor's obligations in respect of such Services shall not be considered to have been completed until a corresponding Notice of Acceptance has been issued in accordance with Section 3.10(f).

#### 3.11 Title and Risk

- (a) The Contractor warrants that ownership title to all of the goods to be supplied by the Contractor hereunder, when it passes to the City hereunder, shall be free and clear of Encumbrances.
- (b) Title to goods supplied by the Contractor hereunder shall pass to the City upon the City's payment to the Contractor of that part of the Contract Price applicable thereto.
- (c) The Contractor shall deliver to the City any documentation, including a bill of sale, which the City may reasonably require to evidence the transfer of title in and to such goods to the City, free and clear of all Encumbrances.
- (d) The Contractor must not enter any contract that reserves ownership of goods or materials supplied by the Contractor hereunder in favour of any third party and, at the request of the City, the Contractor must provide evidence that no such contract has been entered into.
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 3.11, the Contractor is responsible for the care of, and bears all of the risk of loss or damage to, each good supplied hereunder in the performance of the Services, until a Certificate of Completion has been issued therefor.

### ARTICLE 4 Reserved

## ARTICLE 5 CONTRACT MANAGERS

### 5.1 City's Managers

- (a) The City hereby designates each of <>> and <>> as a "City's Manager." Each City's Manager, including any additional City's Managers designated by the City in accordance herewith, has, for so long as he or she remains a City's Manager, full authority to act on behalf of the City in relation to all matters arising under this Agreement.
- (b) Any instruction from the City to the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement shall be issued through an executive officer of the City or through a City's Manager and shall be effective if in writing or confirmed in writing within seven days of oral instruction. Failure to comply with this Section 5.1 shall render any purported City's instruction invalid, unless it is later ratified by the City. However, this restriction does not apply to any instruction issued in an emergency situation or which relates to a threat or potential threat to the life, health or safety of any individual.
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, each City's Manager may, in writing, delegate his or her authority hereunder to others.

#### 5.2 Contractor's Managers

- (a) The Contractor hereby designates each of <>> and <>> as a "Contractor's Manager." Each Contractor's Manager, including any additional Contractor's Managers designated by the Contractor in accordance herewith, has, for so long as he or she remains a Contractor's Manager, full authority to act on behalf of the Contractor in relation to all matters arising under this Agreement, and any instruction given by the City to either of them shall be deemed to be valid and effective.
- (b) Each Contractor's manager may, in writing, delegate his or her authority hereunder to others, upon the written agreement of the City.

### 5.3 Designation of New Managers

The City may designate new City's Managers, or remove that designation from any individual, and the Contractor may designate new Contractor's Managers, or remove that designation from any individual, from time to time, each at its own discretion, through notice to the other Party. In the case of the Contractor, any such designation or removal must be in writing to the City.

## ARTICLE 6 FURTHER WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS

### 6.1 General Representations and Warranties

The Contractor represents and warrants that:

- (a) the Contractor has the full right, power, and authority to enter into this Agreement and to perform the Services;
- (b) the Contractor is a company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of and is lawfully authorized to do business in the Province of British Columbia:
- (c) the Contractor is not a party to or bound by any agreement (written or oral), indenture, instrument, licence, permit or understanding or other obligation or restriction under the terms of which the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement does or shall constitute or result in a violation or breach;
- (d) the Contractor has a valid City of Vancouver business license or a Metro West Inter-Municipal business license that applies to all of the Services;
- (e) all statements made by the Contractor in the Proposal are true and accurate;
- (f) the Contractor is fully experienced in the design and management of projects or works of a similar scope, purpose, complexity, size and technical sophistication as the Services;
- (g) the Contractor possesses a level of skill and expertise commensurate with Good Industry Practice, which it shall utilize in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement;
- (h) the Contractor understands that the City is relying upon the skill, judgment and expertise of the Contractor and its Subcontractors (if any) in the carrying out of the Services and the co-ordination and planning thereof;
- (i) the Contractor's and any Subcontractors' employees are accredited to carry out the relevant portions of the Services to the extent required by applicable Laws and all of them are appropriately skilled, competent and experienced and possess relevant qualifications having regard to the nature and extent of the Services and the Sites;

### 6.2 General Health and Safety-Related Acknowledgements and Covenants

The Contractor shall:

in the provision of the Services, comply at all times with the OHS Requirements and take all reasonably necessary steps to ensure similar compliance from its Representatives and its Subcontractors, if any;

- (b) if the Services involves any type of manual labour, prior to their attendance at any Site, deliver to each of its Representatives and each of its Subcontractors, if any, and to their employees, if applicable, copies of the OHS Requirements relevant to the Site;
- (c) at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of workers;
- (d) be at all times registered and in good standing with the relevant workers' compensation insurance Competent Authorities, and provide to the City copies of any notices, correspondence or directions issued by any government or Competent Authority relating to workplace-related employment, human rights, labour, immigration policy, health, safety or environmental matters within 24 hours of the Contractor's receipt of such notice, correspondence or direction;
- (e) appoint a qualified health and safety coordinator to ensure coordination of health and safety activities in the provision of the Services;
- (f) report (with full details) any accident, injury, illness or other incident relating to workplace health and safety or the environment to the City as soon as reasonably practicable, investigate the accident, injury, illness or other incident reasonably thoroughly (and in any event in accordance with any applicable OHS Requirements) and promptly report to the City the results of each such investigation;
- (g) maintain such records and make such reports concerning health, safety and welfare of persons, and damage to property, or the natural, physical or biological environment, as the City may reasonably require; and

### 6.3 Covenants Regarding Violations of Health and Safety Requirements

Without prejudice to any remedies available to the City hereunder, if any Subcontractor or person employed or engaged by the Contractor (or by a Subcontractor) violates any OHS Requirement, the Contractor shall:

- (a) ensure that the violation is promptly resolved;
- (b) ensure the violation is promptly and appropriately reported to the City and to the applicable competent authorities (if and to the extent required by the OHS Requirements);
- (c) promptly take all reasonable steps necessary to avoid recurrence of the violation;
- (d) communicate to the City its plan to avoid recurrence of the violation; and
- (e) without prejudice to the foregoing Section 6.3(c), promptly remove any person responsible for the violation from the provision of the Services if reasonable to do so or if requested to do so by the City.

### 6.4 Covenants Regarding the Environment

- (a) The Contractor shall:
  - (i) at all times, be conscious of the importance of the protection of the natural, physical and biological environment at and in the vicinity of the Sites;
  - (ii) conduct, and cause its Representatives to conduct, their respective activities that relate to the Services in a manner that shall have the least possible adverse effect on the natural environment and in compliance with all Environmental Laws and Consents, all at the Contractor's expense;
  - (iii) perform the Services with the least degree of environmental degradation during and as a result of such performance; and
  - (iv) without restricting the generality or application of any other provisions of this Agreement, comply, and cause its Representatives to comply, with all applicable Laws and Consents and with all plans and instructions contained in this Agreement or issued in writing by the City concerning the existence, Release, removal, handling, transport, storage, disposal and treatment of any Hazardous Substances or other materials that are or may be hazardous to the life or health of any person or that endanger the environment or that are regulated by applicable Law.
- (b) During the term of this Agreement, the Contractor shall not bring or store or permit to be used at any Site, any Hazardous Substances unless such Hazardous Substances are (i) reasonably required to carry out the Services, and (ii) brought or stored or permitted to be used at any Site in compliance with all Laws (including Environmental Laws). The Contractor shall not Release nor permit the Release of any Hazardous Substances into the environment. The Contractor is solely responsible for all Hazardous Substances introduced to the Sites or the environment by the Contractor or its Representatives or Subcontractors, and the Contractor shall promptly and fully remediate, to the City's satisfaction, any release of Hazardous Substances on or from any Site, or in the vicinity of any Site.

#### 6.5 Reserved

### 6.6 Covenants Against Encumbrances

(a) The Contractor shall keep the goods included in the Services, and each part thereof, free of all Encumbrances filed pursuant to any Law or otherwise in respect of any such work or materials. In any event, if any Encumbrance has been filed in relation to any goods included in the Services, the Contractor shall cause any such Encumbrance to be discharged within 30 days after the Encumbrance has come to the notice of the Contractor.

(b) The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that, in the event the Contractor fails to discharge any Encumbrance contemplated in Section 6.6(a) within 60 days of written notice of such Encumbrance being given by the City, in addition to any other right or remedy, the City may, but shall not be obligated to, discharge the Encumbrance by paying to the applicable Competent Authority, the amount claimed to be due or the amount due, together with a reasonable amount for costs and the amount paid by the City shall be paid by the Contractor to the City forthwith upon demand. In no case shall the City be required to investigate the validity of the Encumbrance prior to discharging the same in accordance with this Section 6.6(b).

#### 6.7 Absence of Conflicts of Interest

- (a) Neither the Contractor, nor any of its Representatives has given or shall give or offer to give to the City or any official, officer, employee or agent of the City any gratuity, reward, advantage or benefit of any kind as consideration for doing or forbearing to do, or for having done or forborne to do, any act in connection with this Agreement.
- (b) To the best of the Contractor's knowledge, the Contractor, its Subcontractors, and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents have no pecuniary interests or any other current or past interests or dealings, including with any officials, officers or employees of the City, that would cause any conflict of interest or be seen to cause a conflict of interest in respect of the Services. Should such a conflict or perceived conflict arise during the term of this Agreement, the Contractor shall declare it immediately in writing to the City. The City may direct the Contractor to resolve any conflict or perceived conflict to the satisfaction of the City. The Contractor warrants that neither the Contractor nor any of its Subcontractors, or any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents, has any predisposition, affinity or association with any third party which would impair or be seen to impair or qualify the Contractor's provision of the Services.

### ARTICLE 7 PERSONNEL

### 7.1 Separate Personnel

- (a) It is the intention of the Parties that any personnel utilized or supplied by the Contractor or any Subcontractor hereunder shall remain employees of the Contractor or Subcontractor, respectively, for the purposes of any applicable Law and no activity performed by such personnel shall be deemed to create or imply any employment or other like relationship between such personnel and the City. If contrary to this intention such personnel are treated as employees of the City for the purposes of any applicable Law, the Contractor shall indemnify the City against any loss, cost, expense, complaint, claim, levy, assessment, penalty or fine (including any Tax liability) resulting therefrom.
- (b) Neither the City nor the Contractor shall, and the Contractor shall ensure that none of its Representatives or Subcontractors shall, induce any employee of the

other, who may work in connection with the Services, to leave his or her current employer, and neither of them shall, and the Contractor shall ensure that none of its Representatives or Subcontractors shall, employ or make an offer of employment to any such employee of the other during the term of this Agreement or the period of 365 days after the termination of this Agreement without the express prior approval in writing of the employee's current employer.

(c) If any persons are brought by the Contractor into Canada for purposes of the Services, the Contractor shall be responsible for all immigration matters, and for the expatriation and repatriation of such personnel, and the costs of the same shall be deemed included in the Contract Price.

### 7.2 Changes in Personnel

The City may request the removal or replacement of any personnel engaged by the Contractor or any Subcontractor in relation to any part of the Services, provided that such request is made in writing stating the City's detailed reasons. The Contractor shall comply with such request as soon as reasonably practicable and shall bear the cost of replacement where the City is of the opinion that the personnel in question are guilty of misconduct, do not have acceptable qualifications or are otherwise unable or unfit to perform satisfactorily and safely. If the City requests a replacement for a reason other than the immediately aforementioned reasons, the City shall reimburse the Contractor its reasonable properly incurred costs of replacement.

### 7.3 Key Project Personnel

- (a) Where there are Key Project Personnel the Contractor shall:
  - (i) use best endeavours to retain Key Project Personnel for the duration of the provision of the Services;
  - (ii) take reasonable steps to ensure that Key Project Personnel dedicate their time fully to the Services (unless otherwise agreed or approved by the City in writing);
  - (iii) promptly inform the City should any of the Key Project Personnel leave, or give notice of an intention to leave the Contractor, and obtain a substitute or substitutes;
  - (iv) not reassign or allow the reassignment of the Key Project Personnel to other projects during the term of this Agreement without the City's prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed); and
  - (v) take all reasonable steps to ensure that the Key Project Personnel perform their roles and responsibilities in accordance with any organisational structure agreed in writing between the Parties.
- (b) If:

- (i) the Contractor wishes to reassign or to replace an individual designated as Key Project Personnel; or
- (ii) an individual designated as Key Project Personnel gives notice of his or her intention to leave or is otherwise no longer able to perform the duties, including for reasons of illness, injury or personal hardship,

the Contractor shall provide a substitute with experience and qualifications equivalent or greater than the Key Project Personnel to be replaced, and shall provide documentation to the City to establish such experience and qualifications.

- (c) Key Project Personnel who are reassigned to other work shall, to the extent possible, remain available to the project team until completion of the Services.
- (d) All the Contractor's Key Project Personnel must be fluent in both spoken and written English, except as may be agreed to the contrary between the City and Contractor in relation to specific individuals or positions to be filled from time to time.

## ARTICLE 8 RESERVED

## ARTICLE 9 PAYMENT; AUDITS

#### 9.1 Payment to the Contractor

- (a) Subject to ARTICLE 12 and Section 9.3, the City shall pay the Contractor for the Services in accordance with the pricing set out therefor in the Proposal, following the receipt of invoices prepared and delivered in accordance with Section 9.2(b) and Section 9.3.
- (b) Reserved
- (c) Reserved
- (d) Unless otherwise expressly stated elsewhere herein, the Contractor shall pay any and all costs, including freight, marine and transit insurance, Taxes, and transportation and delivery charges on all equipment or things of whatsoever nature provided by the Contractor as required by it for the purposes of the Services and any other incidental costs and all such costs shall be deemed to be included in the Contract Price.
- (e) The Contractor shall be deemed to have satisfied itself as to the correctness and sufficiency of Contract Price and to have obtained all information and to have taken into account all circumstances, risks and other contingencies that may affect the cost of performing the Services (including any circumstances, risks or contingencies that a contractor exercising Good Industry Practice would

typically expect to encounter) and any other obligation under this Agreement. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any additional compensation beyond the Contract Price (including without limitation for escalation in the prices of goods, materials and labour) except as otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement.

(f) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, the Contractor shall not be entitled to payment for any Services that have not been performed in compliance with the provisions of this Agreement.

#### 9.2 Purchase Orders: Content of Invoices

- (a) The City may from time to time issue purchase orders to the Contractor in relation to the Services. These shall not have the effect of amending or waiving the application of any provision of this Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything else herein, in order to receive payment of any part of the Contract Price at any time, the Contractor's shall first submit to the City an invoice therefor which shall set out at minimum (and in such form or format as may be required by the City):
  - (i) the City purchase order number(s) relating to the particular Supply to which the invoice relates;
  - (ii) an itemized list of the amounts owing;
  - (iii) the invoice date and the time period to which the invoice relates;
  - (iv) a description of the portion of the Services to which the invoice relates;
  - (i) the total amounts payable under the invoice and details of any applicable taxes;
  - (ii) all supporting documentation relating to disbursements; and
  - (iii) such other information as the City may require from time to time.
- Any terms or conditions proposed by the Contractor to govern the Services that are contained in any invoice (or in any shipping document, packing list or similar document) are void and of no effect, notwithstanding any statement in such document concerning the means by which the City may accept or be deemed to accept such terms or conditions.

### 9.3 Procedure for Invoices

(a) The Contractor shall address each of its invoices to the City, Attention: Accounts Payable, and email it to <a href="mailto:APInvoice@vancouver.ca">APInvoice@vancouver.ca</a>, or to such other address as is specified in an applicable purchase order. The City shall thereafter pay the invoice within 30 days, provided the other requirements of this Agreement have been satisfied and subject to the other provisions hereof.

- (b) The City shall not be liable for any interest on any invoice amount in respect of any period for any reason.
- (c) The City expects to make payments by electronic funds transfer and the Contractor shall provide banking information to the City to enable it to do so.

### 9.4 Currency of Payment

All currency amounts stated herein are denominated in, all invoices hereunder shall be stated in, and all payments hereunder shall be made in, Canadian dollars.

### 9.5 Contested Claims for Payment

If any item contained in an invoice submitted by the Contractor is contested by the City, the City shall give prompt notice thereof, together with reasons to the Contractor.

#### 9.6 Audits

- (a) The Contractor shall maintain up-to-date records and accounts which clearly document the provision of the Services and shall make the same available to the City upon request. The City may request copies of all such records and accounts which shall be provided to the City by the Contractor (subject to reimbursement of the Contractor's reasonable copying costs and any other direct costs and expenses, if any) at any time prior to the expiry of 365 days after completion of all of the Services or earlier termination of this Agreement. For avoidance of doubt, any records and accounts provided by the Contractor in accordance with this Section 9.6(a) shall be deemed to be Confidential Information;
- (b) Not later than three years after the completion of all of the Services or earlier termination of this Agreement, the City can itself, on notice of not less than 14 days, require that a firm of accountants, surveyors or other auditors nominated by it audit any such records and accounts of the Contractor by attending during normal working hours at the office where the records are maintained. For avoidance of doubt, any records and accounts or other documents provided by the Contractor in accordance with this Section 9.6(b) shall be provided only subject to the accountants, surveyors or other auditors, and each of them, being subject to and agreeing to meet such of the Contractor's reasonable requirements as to confidentiality as the Contractor deems (at its sole discretion) to be appropriate in the circumstances; and
- (c) Any overpayments by the City discovered during the course of any such audit pursuant to Section 9.6(b)shall be payable by the Contractor to the City within 30 days of such discovery, and if the overpayments have been caused by an act or omission of the Contractor and the amount of those overpayments is no less than one quarter of the total amount paid by the City to the Contractor in respect of the Services, then the costs of the relevant audit shall be for the account of the Contractor.

#### 9.7 Set Off

Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this Agreement and without prejudice to any other remedy which the City may have (whether in common law or equity), the City shall be entitled to deduct from and set off against any sum(s) otherwise due to the Contractor hereunder any sums which are due from the Contractor to the City or which the Contractor is liable to pay to the City under this Agreement or in connection herewith (including without limitation any monies overpaid to the Contractor under this Agreement or otherwise due and payable to the City by reason of any error in payment under this Agreement).

## ARTICLE 10 CERTAIN ADDITIONAL OBLIGATIONS OF THE CITY

### 10.1 City's Project Related Resources

The City, at its expense, as the recipient of the Services, shall make available and assign to the project(s) which is the subject matter of the Services, such personnel, equipment, facilities, services (including services of third parties) and information as are reasonably necessary so that, for its part, the City may effectively and efficiently receive the Services as intended hereunder.

#### 10.2 Other Information

The City shall, within a reasonable time following a written request by the Contractor, provide to the Contractor free of cost such further information, which the City considers relevant to provision of the Services and which is either already in its possession or reasonably within its power to obtain.

#### 10.3 Decisions in Writing

On all matters properly referred to it in writing by the Contractor, the City shall (wherever practicable) give its decision in writing within a reasonable time having regard to the Time(s) for Completion and the Contractor's obligations with regard to the Services.

#### 10.4 Access to the Site

- (a) Subject to the following paragraphs of this Section 10.4, the City shall grant to the Contractor non-exclusive, timely and in accordance with any agreed schedule, access (as the City is reasonably able to provide) to all necessary areas of the Sites (as the City determines), in order to allow the Contractor to perform the Supply and the Contractor's other obligations in accordance with this Agreement.
- (b) The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the Vancouver Police Department ("VPD") or any other provincial, federal, regional, or municipal police force, police department or other law enforcement bodies (collectively, "Law Enforcement Agencies") may at any time and from time to time during or after the term of this Agreement, conduct criminal records searches, police history information searches and/or other background checks, investigations and searches (collectively, "Searches") pertaining to: (i) the Contractor; (ii)

any principals, directors, managers, employees and agents of the Contractor performing, directly or indirectly, any part of the Supply which involves, or may involve, access to Sites; (iii) the Subcontractor(s); or (iv) any principals, directors, managers, employees and agents of the Subcontractor(s) performing, directly or indirectly, any part of the Supply which involves, or may involve, access to the Sites (for the purposes of this Section 10.4 collectively, the "Contractor Parties").

- (c) The Contractor shall cause all Contractor Parties, as a condition of having access to or performing, directly or indirectly, any part of the Supply which involves, or may involve, access to any Site, to execute and deliver to the VPD, or on the request of the VPD, to any other Law Enforcement Agencies, a consent document setting out the individual's consent and authorization to conduct any Searches, including without limitation consent to the collection and submission of such personal data and information as may be required to enable the VPD or other Law Enforcement Agencies to perform such Searches.
- (d) Without limiting any other term of this Agreement, the Contractor agrees that each of:
  - (i) the failure of any Contractor Party to deliver any consent or authorization required hereunder; or
  - (ii) receipt by the City of notice from the VPD that the outcome of any Search is not satisfactory,

shall be deemed to be a material default under this Agreement and in such event the City may, but shall not be obligated to, exercise any right or remedy that the City may have under this Agreement or at law, including without limitation, terminating this Agreement pursuant the termination provisions hereof or denying access to any Contractor Parties to the Sites.

## ARTICLE 11 LIABILITY AND INSURANCE

### 11.1 Covenants of Indemnification by the Contractor

- The Contractor shall indemnify and keep indemnified and hold the City, the Other City Entities and their respective officials, officers, employees and agents harmless against all losses, liabilities, claims, demands, costs and expenses (including legal fees), fines, penalties and charges (including those imposed by statute or otherwise imposed), arising out of or in connection with, or consisting of:
  - (i) any:
    - (A) damage to a Site or any part thereof, or any property whether located at a Site or otherwise, which occurs during the provision of the Services;

- (B) damage to the natural environment, including any remediation cost recovery claims;
- (C) loss or damage arising from a claim by any third party concerning or arising out of the Services, or by any employee or Subcontractor of the Contractor for any reason;
- (D) occupational illness, injury or death of any person, whether at a Site or otherwise, which occurs during, or as a result of, the provision of the Services;
- (E) failure by the Contractor to fully comply with the provisions of this Agreement;
- (F) breach by the Contractor or any Subcontractor of any Law in the course of, or as a result of, the provision of the Services;
- (G) actual or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Rights caused by the provision of the Services or the use of any process, work, material, matter, thing or method used or supplied by the Contractor or any Subcontractor in the provision of the Services; or
- (H) breach of the warranties of the Contractor contained herein, in each case to the extent that it is due to any act, omission or default, or any breach of Law or this Agreement, of the Contractor, a Subcontractor or any Representative of the Contractor or any employee, agent or contractor of any of them; or
- (ii) any defect in a good, work or material provided as part of the Services or any failure of any such good, work or material to function safely or to satisfy any applicable safety standard.
- (b) Nothing in this Section 11.1 nor otherwise in this Agreement shall limit or exclude any direct liability (whether in contract, tort, for breach of statutory duty or any other legal basis) of the Contractor to any person, including without limitation any liability for:
  - (i) the Contractor's default hereunder or fraud, fraudulent misrepresentation or reckless misconduct in the provision of the Services; or
  - (ii) any loss or damage flowing from the termination of this Agreement.
- (c) The Contractor appoints the City as the trustee of the Other City Entities and of their and the City's officials, officers, employees and agents in relation to the covenants of indemnification of the Contractor contained in this Section 11.1 and the City accepts such appointment.

#### 11.2 Reserved

#### 11.3 Conduct of Claims

In the event of any claims, statutory fees, costs, charges, penalties (including without limitation any legal costs), contributions, compensations, cost recoveries, expenses or fines being levied or claimed from a person in respect of which an indemnity is provided by the Contractor pursuant to ARTICLE 11, the following provisions shall apply:

- (a) subject to Sections 11.3(b), 11.3(c) and 11.3(d), where it appears that a person is or may be entitled to indemnification from the Contractor in respect of all (but not part only) of the liability arising out of a claim, such person entitled to indemnification may at its sole election and subject to:
  - (i) approval by any relevant insurers (without prejudice to Section 11.3(f);
  - (ii) the Contractor providing the party entitled to indemnification with a secured indemnity to its reasonable satisfaction against all costs and expenses (including legal expenses) that it may incur by reason of such action,

permit or require the Contractor to dispute the claim on behalf of the person entitled to indemnification at the Contractor's own expense and take conduct of any defence, dispute, compromise, or appeal of the claim and of any incidental negotiations; provided that the person entitled to indemnification shall give the Contractor (provided at the Contractor's cost) all reasonable cooperation, access and assistance for the purposes of considering and resisting such claim;

- (b) with respect to any claim conducted by the Contractor pursuant to Section 11.3(a):
  - (i) the Contractor shall keep the person entitled to indemnification fully informed and consult with it about material elements of the conduct of the claim:
  - (ii) the Contractor shall not bring the name of the person entitled to indemnification (or any Group Member thereof) into disrepute; and
  - (iii) the Contractor shall not pay or settle such claims without the prior consent of the person entitled to indemnification, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
- (c) a person entitled to indemnification shall be free to pay or settle any claim on such terms as it thinks fit (and without prejudice to its rights and remedies under this Agreement) if:
  - (i) the Contractor is not entitled to, or is not permitted or instructed, take conduct of the claim in accordance with Section 11.3(a); or
  - (ii) the Contractor fails to comply in any material respect with the provisions of Sections 11.3(a) or 11.3(b);

- (d) the person entitled to indemnification pursuant to ARTICLE 11 shall be free at any time to give notice to the Contractor that it is retaining or taking over (as the case may be) the conduct of any defence, dispute, compromise or appeal of any claim (or of any incidental negotiations) to which Section 11.3(a) applies. On receipt of such notice the Contractor shall promptly take all steps necessary to transfer the conduct of such claim to the person entitled to indemnification, and shall provide to the person entitled to indemnification all reasonable co-operation, access and assistance for the purposes of considering and resisting such claim;
- (e) if the Contractor pays to the person entitled to indemnification an amount in respect of an indemnity and the person entitled to indemnification subsequently recovers (whether by payment, discount, credit, saving, relief or other benefit or otherwise) a sum which is directly referable to the fact, matter, event or circumstances giving rise to the claim under the indemnity, the person entitled to indemnification shall forthwith repay to the Contractor whichever is the lesser of:
  - (i) an amount equal to the sum recovered (or the value of the saving or benefit obtained) less any out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including legal expenses) properly incurred by the person entitled to indemnification in recovering the same; and
  - (ii) the amount paid to the person entitled to indemnification by the Contractor in respect of the claim under the relevant indemnity, provided that there shall be no obligation on the part of the person entitled to indemnification to pursue such recovery and that the Contractor is repaid only to the extent that the amount of such recovery aggregated with any sum recovered from the Contractor exceeds any loss sustained by the person entitled to indemnification;
- (f) the Contractor shall inform the person entitled to indemnification of the requirements of any insurer who may have an obligation to provide an indemnity in respect of any liability arising under this Agreement and in relation to such the person entitled to indemnification shall issue instructions accordingly; and
- any person entitled to an indemnity from the Contractor must take all reasonable measures to mitigate any loss, damage or liability that it may suffer in respect of any such matter.

#### 11.4 Insurance

(a) The Contractor shall take out and maintain in force, with a reputable insurance company legally authorized to conduct business in British Columbia, during the term of this Agreement and for a period of five years afterwards, commercial general liability insurance with coverage of not less than \$5 million per occurrence and at least \$5 million of annual aggregate coverage against all claims for bodily injury including death, personal injury, advertising liability, completed operations, product liability, sudden & accidental pollution liability,

and property damage or loss arising out of the operations of the Contractor or the actions of the Contractor or Contractor's personnel. The policy must:

- (i) Name the City and the City's officials, employees and agents as additional insureds;
- (ii) Include cross-liability or severability of interest clause or endorsement in favour of the City;
- (iii) Include a waiver of subrogation in favour of the City;
- (iv) Include blanket contractual liability coverage; and
- (v) Be primary with respect to all claims arising out of the Contractor, and any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City will be in excess of this insurance and not contribute to such insurance.
- (b) The Contractor shall purchase and maintain during the entire term of this Agreement automobile liability insurance on all licensed vehicle owned or leased to the Supplier with a limit of not less than \$5,000,000 per occurrence or other such amount as the City may approve from time to time protecting against damages arising from bodily injury including death, and from claims for property damage arising from the operations of the Contractor or the Contractor's personnel.
- (c) The Contractor shall ensure that any Subcontractors also maintain the same insurance as the Contractor, having regard to the obligations under this Agreement which they are contracted to fulfil.
- (d) The Contractor and any Subcontractors will purchase and maintain, any additional insurance which it is required by law, or other lines of insurance coverages, endorsements or increased limits of insurance as deemed necessary by the City and as a reasonable and prudent distributor, vendor, manufacturer or similar supplier would require to protect their performance of Services or their operations.
- (e) The Contractor's liabilities under this agreement shall not be deemed to be released or limited by the Contractor taking out the insurance policies referred to in Section 11.4(a).
- (f) The cost of the insurances arising under this Section 11.4 shall be deemed to be incorporated into the Contract Price.
- (g) As a condition precedent to any payment from the City to the Contractor under this Agreement, and as and when reasonably requested by the City, the Contractor shall provide documentary evidence (to the reasonable satisfaction of the City, including by completing the City's standard reporting documents used for this purpose) that the insurances required by this Section 11.4 have been taken out and are being maintained.

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page D-28

## ARTICLE 12 FORCE MAJEURE; TERMINATION

### 12.1 Force Majeure

- (a) Neither Party shall be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement or otherwise liable to the other Party in any manner whatsoever for any failure or delay in performing its obligations under this Agreement reasonably due to Force Majeure.
- (b) If either Party's performance of its obligations under this Agreement is affected by an event of Force Majeure, then:
  - (i) it shall give written notice to the other Party, specifying the nature and extent of the event of Force Majeure, within ten days after becoming aware of the event of Force Majeure;
  - (ii) performance of such obligation(s) shall be deemed suspended but only for a period equal to the delay reasonably caused by such event;
  - (iii) it shall not be entitled to payment from the other Party in respect of extra costs and expenses incurred by virtue of the event of Force Majeure;
  - (iv) the Time(s) for Completion shall be extended to take into account such delay; and
  - (v) within five days of the cessation of any Force Majeure event, the Party affected thereby shall submit a written notice to the other Party, specifying the actual duration of the delay of its obligations caused by the event of Force Majeure and the consequences resulting from such delay, and submit a specific plan to minimize and mitigate those consequences.
- The affected Party shall use all reasonable diligence in accordance with Good Industry Practice to mitigate the cause and the result of an event of Force Majeure and to remedy the situation and resume its obligations under this Agreement, including complying with any instructions from the City, as to how to do so.
- (d) Notwithstanding the obligations of a Party affected by an event of Force Majeure pursuant to Sections 12.1(b) and 12.1(c), if the event of Force Majeure renders it impossible or impractical for the Contractor to provide the Services in accordance with this Agreement for a period of at least 45 days, the City may terminate this Agreement upon notice delivered to the Contractor at any time following the expiration of such period of 45 days.

### 12.2 City Suspension and Termination Rights

The City shall have the following rights:

- (a) The City may order the suspension of all or part of the Services at any time and for such period as it determines, by notice with immediate effect to the Contractor, in the event of a Safety Incident; and upon receipt of any such notice of suspension, the Contractor shall immediately cease performing the Services, minimise expenditure and comply with any reasonable instructions of the City relating to such Safety Incident, including any investigations.
- (b) Without prejudice to Section 12.2(a), the City may suspend all or part of the Services (for such period as its determines) or terminate this Agreement at any time (and for its convenience) upon written notice to the Contractor, which shall immediately upon receipt of such notice take all reasonable steps to wind down the performance of the Services and to minimise expenditure, including complying with any instructions from the City as to how to do so.
- (c) If the City reasonably considers that the Contractor is not discharging any of its material obligations under this Agreement, the City may inform the Contractor by notice stating the grounds for the notice. If evidence of remediation satisfactory to the City, is not received as soon as practicable or in any case within 14 days or such longer period as agreed by the Parties, the City may by a further notice to the Contractor of at least 14 days terminate this Agreement.
- (d) The City may terminate this Agreement with immediate effect if:
  - (i) the Contractor becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiver or administrator appointed over it or any of its assets of undertaking, enters into any arrangement for the benefit of its creditors, becomes the subject of any moratorium or carries on business under a receiver, trustee, manager or arrangement for the benefit of its creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events; or
  - (ii) a Change in Control of the Contractor occurs and the City reasonably considers that the Change in Control shall substantively affect the Contractor's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

### 12.3 Contractor Termination Rights

After giving at least seven days' written notice to the City, the Contractor may terminate this Agreement, or at its discretion and without prejudice to the right to terminate, may suspend or continue suspension of performance of the whole or part of the Services when:

- (a) 90 days after the due date for payment of an invoice, it has not received payment of that part which has not by that time been contested in writing by the City and provided always that:
  - (i) the Contractor has issued a notice of reminder to the City following the due date for payment in relation to such unpaid sum; and
  - (ii) the termination notice may not be issued until the expiry of 30 days following the issue of such reminder notice; or

(b) the City commits any material or persistent breach(es) of its obligations under this Agreement which render(s) performance by the Contractor of its obligations under this Agreement or a substantial part thereof impossible or significantly adversely affect(s) such performance of this Agreement as a whole and further which, remain(s) irremediable after 60 days.

### 12.4 Consequences of Termination

The following consequences shall apply upon a termination:

- (a) On termination of this Agreement for any reason, the Contractor shall, as soon as reasonably practicable:
  - (i) deliver to the City all work and Documentation produced by or on behalf of the Contractor during the course of performing the Services;
  - (ii) return (or destroy if otherwise directed by the City in writing) all Confidential Information provided to it for the purposes of this Agreement;
  - (iii) return all of the City's Site access cards, equipment and other items provided under this Agreement, failing which, the City may enter the relevant premises and take possession thereof, and, until any such access cards, equipment and other items have been returned or repossessed, the Contractor shall be solely responsible for its or their safe-keeping;
  - (iv) if so requested by the City, take reasonable steps to assign any Subcontractor contracts to the City and do all things and execute all documents necessary to give effect thereto; and
  - (v) otherwise comply with all reasonable requirements of the City arising from the cessation of the Services or the continuing development of the Site.
- (b) The Contractor shall be entitled to be paid its reasonable properly incurred costs of compliance with Section 12.4(a) and its reasonable demobilization costs, up to a maximum of \$5,000.00, in aggregate, save in circumstances in which the City reasonably claims that the termination was a consequence of a Safety Incident or a default by the Contractor in the provision of any part of the Services, in which case all such costs shall be for the Contractor's own account.
- (c) On termination of this Agreement for any reason, the Contractor shall be entitled to payment for any completed portion of the Services rendered in full compliance herewith prior to the time of termination, in accordance with the pricing provided therefor in this Agreement.

### 12.5 Other Surviving Rights and Liabilities of Parties

- (a) Termination of this Agreement shall not prejudice or affect the accrued rights or claims and liabilities of the Parties.
- (b) After termination of this Agreement, the provisions of Sections 3.7 and 9.6, ARTICLE 11, ARTICLE 14, ARTICLE 15 and ARTICLE 17 shall remain in force.

### ARTICLE 13 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBCONTRACTING

### 13.1 Assignment

Neither Party shall assign, transfer, mortgage, charge or deal in any other manner with this Agreement or any of its rights and obligations under or arising out of the Agreement (or any document referred to herein), or purport to take any such action without the prior written consent of the other.

### 13.2 Subcontracting

- (a) The Contractor shall not subcontract the whole or substantially all of the Services.
- (b) Without prejudice to the foregoing Section 13.2(a), save in the case of Subcontractor(s) whose role in the provision of the Services is expressly provided for in the schedules hereto (and only to the extent so provided for), the Contractor may not subcontract any part of the Services without the City's prior written consent.
- (c) The Contractor shall include in each contract by which it engages a Subcontractor a provision allowing the benefit of such contract to be assigned by the Contractor to the City upon request.
- (d) The Contractor shall not without the written consent of the City (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed) initiate or terminate any contract with a Subcontractor.
- (e) If the Contractor is unable to enter into a contract with a Subcontractor whose role in the provision of the Services is expressly provided for in the schedules hereto, it shall as soon as reasonably practicable inform the City of the reason for such inability and procure the services of a replacement subcontractor that is acceptable to the City, acting reasonably.
- (f) The Contractor shall be responsible for the acts, defaults or neglect or any omission of each Subcontractor, its employees and agents in all respects as if they were the acts and defaults or neglect or omission of the Contractor its employees or agents themselves.

### ARTICLE 14

### 14.1 Assignment

The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the City is the exclusive owner of all right, title, and interests in and to the Documentation, including, without limitation, all Intellectual Property Rights therein. The Contractor shall assign and hereby assigns to the City all right, title, and interests in and to the Documentation, including, without limitation, all existing and future Intellectual Property Rights in and to the Documentation, effective upon their creation to the fullest extent permitted by Law. Insofar as such right, title, and interest do not so vest automatically or immediately in the City by operation of law or under this Agreement, subject to Section 14.2, the Contractor holds legal title of all right, title, and interests in and to the Documentation, including, without limitation, all Intellectual Property Rights therein, in trust for the City and grants to the City an irrevocable, perpetual, fully paid-up, royalty-free, worldwide, transferable and non-exclusive licence to, itself and through contractors and agents, use, copy, amend, reproduce, modify and create derivative works of such Documentation for any purpose. Such licence shall include the right to sub licence to any third party without restriction.

### 14.2 Further Assistance

If and to the extent that any of the right, title, and interest in and to the Documentation, including, without limitation, all Intellectual Property Rights therein, is not assigned automatically or immediately to the City under Section 14.1, the Contractor undertakes, at the expense of the City and at any time either during or after this Agreement upon request from the City (notwithstanding that the City may do so in its own name and at its own cost), to execute all documents, make all applications, give all assistance and do all acts and things as may, in the reasonable opinion of the City, be necessary or desirable to vest all right, title, and interest in and to the Documentation, including, without limitation, all Intellectual Property Rights therein, in the City and to register them in, the name of the City and otherwise to protect and maintain such right, title, and interest. The Contractor further agrees to cooperate fully with the City both during and after the termination of this Agreement, with respect to signing further documents and doing such acts and other things reasonably requested by the City to confirm the transfer of ownership of the Documentation or to obtain or enforce patent, copyright, trade secret, or other protection for the Documentation. The Contractor shall not receive any consideration or royalties in respect of such transfer of ownership, beyond the fees, provided that the expense of obtaining or enforcing intellectual property protection shall be borne by the City.

### 14.3 Contractor Undertakings and Representations and Warranties

### (a) The Contractor undertakes:

- (i) to notify the City in writing of the full details of Documentation promptly upon its creation;
- (ii) whenever requested to do so by the City and in any event on the termination of this Agreement (as provided for in ARTICLE 12), promptly to deliver to the City all correspondence, documents, papers and

records on all media (and all copies or abstracts of them), recording or relating to any parts of the Documentation which are in its possession, custody or power;

- (iii) that the Contractor shall not, either during the term of this Agreement or thereafter, directly or indirectly, contest, or assist any third party to contest, the City's ownership of the Documentation or of any Intellectual Property Rights related thereto, and
- (iv) not to register nor attempt to register any Intellectual Property Rights in the Documentation unless requested to do so by the City.
- (b) The Contractor represents and warrants to the City that:
  - (i) it has not given and shall not give permission to any Subcontractor or third party to use any of the Documentation, nor any of the Intellectual Property Rights in the Documentation, other than as provided for in this Agreement or otherwise in accordance with the instructions of the City;
  - (ii) it has not given, and shall not give, to the City, nor shall it use in the provision of the Services, any confidential material or documents of any former client or customer of the Contractor or of any other third party, unless the Contractor has received prior written authorization to do so from the City and from the owner of the confidential material or documents;
  - (iii) it has the absolute right to make the assignments of the right, title, and interest in and to the Documentation contemplated in this Agreement and to grant the rights granted under this Agreement;
  - (iv) it is unaware of any use by any third party or any unauthorized use by a Subcontractor of any of the Documentation or any Intellectual Property Rights in the Documentation; and
  - (v) the use of the Documentation or the Intellectual Property Rights in the Documentation by the City shall not, to the knowledge of the Contractor, infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party.

### 14.4 Background Intellectual Property

Notwithstanding and superseding anything to the contrary in this ARTICLE 14, each Party retains title to all Intellectual Property Rights owned or possessed by it or any of its affiliates prior to or independent of performance of this Agreement and used by it in fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement, as well as any modifications or improvements made thereto in the course of performing this Agreement ("Background IP"). To the extent that one Party acquires any right, title, or interest in and to any aspect of the modifications or improvements to the Background IP of the other Party, such first Party shall assign such right, title, and interest to the second Party, immediately following such acquisition. If any of the Contractor's Background IP is included in or required to use the Documentation provided by the Contractor to the City, the Contractor hereby grants to the City an irrevocable, perpetual, fully paid-up, royalty-free, worldwide, transferable and non-exclusive licence

(including the right to sub-licence only to members of the City's Group) to, itself and through contractors and agents, use, copy, amend, reproduce, modify, create derivative works of, use, commercialize, and otherwise exploit the Contractor's Background IP but only to the extent required to use such Documentation for the purpose (or any reasonably inferred purpose) for which it has been provided or for the provision of the Services under this Agreement (excluding any software source code).

### 14.5 Contractor Employees' and Subcontractors' Rights

### The Contractor:

- (a) warrants that the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors and agents have waived or shall have waived in whole all moral rights (including, without limitation, any similar rights allowing the rights holder to restrain or claim damages for any distortion, mutilation, or other modification of works or any part thereof, and to restrain use or reproduction of works in any manner) they may have in the Documentation;
- (b) indemnifies the City, its officers, agents, contractors and employees against any liability, cost, loss or damage (including legal costs on a solicitor-client basis) suffered or incurred that arises under any breach of the warranty contained in Section 14.5(a); and
- (c) must do all things requested by the City, including signing or procuring the signature of particular forms, to give full effect to Section 14.5(a).

### 14.6 No Additional Remuneration

The Contractor acknowledges that, except as provided by Law, no further remuneration or compensation (beyond that expressly provided for in this Agreement) is or may become due to the Contractor in respect of the performance of its obligations under this ARTICLE 14.

### ARTICLE 15 PRIVACY; CONFIDENTIALITY

### 15.1 Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act

The Contractor acknowledges that the City is subject to the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (British Columbia), which imposes significant obligations on the City's contractors to protect all personal information acquired from the City in the course of providing any service to the City.

### 15.2 No Promotion

The Contractor shall not, and shall ensure that its Subcontractors shall not, disclose or promote any relationship with the City, including by means of any oral declarations, announcements, sales literature, letters, client lists, press releases, brochures or other written materials, without, in each case, the express prior written consent of the City. The Contractor shall not use the City's logo or any of the City's official marks without the express prior written consent of the City.

### 15.3 Confidentiality Obligations

Each Party shall keep the Confidential Information of the other Party confidential and each Party shall not use such Confidential Information except for the purpose of exercising or performing its rights and obligations under this Agreement or where, in the case of the City, otherwise necessary to pursue the public business of the City (a "Permitted Purpose"), or disclose the Confidential Information in whole or in part to any third party, except as expressly permitted by this ARTICLE 15.

### 15.4 Disclosure to Representatives

A Party may disclose the other Party's Confidential Information to those of its Representatives who need to know such Confidential Information for the Permitted Purpose, provided that it informs such Representatives of the confidential nature of the Confidential Information prior to disclosure, and at all times it is responsible for such Representatives' compliance with the confidentiality obligations set out in this ARTICLE 15.

### 15.5 Disclosures Required by Law

A Party may disclose Confidential Information to the extent required by any applicable Laws or by any Competent Authority provided that, where legally permitted, it notifies the other Party before doing so, gives the other Party a reasonable opportunity to take any steps that the Party considers necessary to protect the confidentiality of that information, and notifies the third person that the information is Confidential Information. In any event, a Party shall furnish only that portion of the Confidential Information which it is legally required to disclose and shall use its reasonable endeavours to obtain a protective order or other reliable assurance that the Confidential Information shall be accorded confidential treatment.

### 15.6 Other Disclosures by the City

The City's obligations under this ARTICLE 15 are wholly subject to and qualified by, the applicable provisions of the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (British Columbia) and, notwithstanding any other provision of this ARTICLE 15, the City may disclose Confidential Information in any manner compliant with such statute or otherwise in furtherance of its public role or duties, including in the course of publicly reporting to the Vancouver City Council.

### 15.7 Interpretation; Enforcement and Survival

- (a) Notwithstanding anything in this ARTICLE 15 to the contrary, nothing in this ARTICLE 15 shall affect the Parties' rights and obligations under ARTICLE 14.
- (b) The Parties acknowledge that a breach of any of the obligations or provisions contained in this ARTICLE 15 could cause the other Party to suffer loss which may not be adequately compensated for by damages and that the other Party may, in addition to any other remedy or relief, enforce the performance of this Agreement by injunction or specific performance upon application to a court of competent jurisdiction without proof of actual or special damage and notwithstanding that in any particular case damages may be readily

quantifiable, and such breaching Party must not plead sufficiency of damages as a defence in the proceeding for such injunctive relief.

### ARTICLE 16 TAXES

### 16.1 Taxes for Own Accounts

Unless otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement, any Taxes becoming due and payable by either Party pursuant to any applicable Laws as a result of the entering into, the performance of obligations under or the taking of payment pursuant to this Agreement, shall be for the account of that Party, and for greater certainty the Contract Price includes all such Taxes, except for applicable Taxes arising under all sales, excise and value added tax legislation (including, without limitation, the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada) and similar Canadian provincial legislation) (collectively, "Sales Tax") as a result of the sale of the Services within Canada hereunder, unless it is clearly stated that they are intended to be Sales Tax-inclusive.

### 16.2 Withholding Taxes

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision to the contrary, if the City determines that it is necessary to satisfy its obligations under any Law relating to Taxes, the City may:
  - (i) withhold an amount from a payment made to the Contractor; and
  - (ii) pay the withheld amount directly to the relevant Competent Authority.
- (b) If an amount withheld in accordance with Section 16.2(a) is paid by the City to the relevant Competent Authority, it is deemed to have been paid to the Contractor on the date on which the remainder of the payment to which it relates was paid to the Contractor.
- (c) The Contractor agrees and acknowledges that it has no claim against the City for any amounts withheld and paid to the relevant Competent Authority in accordance with Section 16.2(a).
- (d) If the City does not withhold an amount under Section 16.2(a) which it is required to withhold pursuant to any laws relating to Taxes, the Contractor agrees to pay that amount to the City, upon request by the City.
- (e) The Contractor agrees that the City shall not be required to increase any payment to the Contractor by the amount withheld by the City under Section 16.2(a)

### ARTICLE 17 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

### 17.1 Optional Procedure

All claims, disputes or issues in dispute between the City and the Contractor in relation to this Agreement shall be decided by mediation or arbitration, if the Parties so

agree in writing, or, failing any such agreement, by the courts of competent jurisdiction in the Province of British Columbia.

### 17.2 Arbitration

In the event that Parties agree to arbitration pursuant to Section 17.1:

- (a) the arbitration shall be conducted pursuant to the *Commercial Arbitration Act* (British Columbia) and shall be governed by the rules of the British Columbia International Commercial Arbitration Centre, except that the arbitrator or arbitrators shall be agreed upon by the Parties, and failing agreement by the Parties, shall be appointed by a court of competent jurisdiction within the Province of British Columbia;
- (b) the parties shall share equally the costs of the arbitration but shall be responsible for their own separate costs and expenses in relation to the arbitration including legal fees and disbursements; and
- (c) the arbitration shall take place in Vancouver, British Columbia and shall be governed by the laws of British Columbia.

### ARTICLE 18 MISCELLANEOUS

### 18.1 Time of the Essence

Time is of the essence of this Agreement, including without limitation in relation to the Time(s) for Completion.

### 18.2 Costs

Each of the Parties hereto shall pay their respective legal fees and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and all documents and instruments executed pursuant hereto and any other costs and expenses whatsoever and howsoever incurred.

### 18.3 Benefit of this Agreement

- (a) This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the respective successors and permitted assigns of the Parties hereto.
- (b) Except as expressly set forth in the foregoing Sections 18.3(a) or 11.1, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to give any rights or benefits to anyone other than the City and the Contractor.

### 18.4 Entire Agreement

This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and cancels and supersedes any prior understandings and agreements between the Parties hereto with respect thereto. There are no representations, warranties, terms, conditions, undertakings or collateral agreements,

express, implied or statutory, between the Parties in relation to the subject matter hereof other than as expressly set forth in this Agreement.

### 18.5 Amendments and Waiver

Subject to Section 3.9, no modification of or amendment to this Agreement is valid or binding unless set forth in writing and fully executed by both of the Parties hereto and no waiver of any breach of any term or provision of this Agreement is effective or binding unless made in writing and signed by the Party purporting to give such waiver and, unless otherwise provided, is limited to the specific breach waiver.

### 18.6 Notices

(a) Any order, demand, notice or other similar communication to be given to a Party in connection with this Agreement must be given in writing and shall be deemed to be validly given if given by personal delivery to a City's Manager or a Contractor's Manager, as applicable, or delivered by registered mail, by courier or by electronic transmission (with delivery confirmation or receipt of a reply email effectively acknowledging delivery), addressed to a City's Manager or a Contractor's Manager, as the case may be, or, in each case to such other individual as is designated in writing by the relevant recipient Party (including as designated in writing below herein) at the relevant address or facsimile number listed below:

(i) if to the Contractor:

<Contractor's Name>

Attention: <>>
Facsimile: <>>
Email: <>>>

(ii) if to the City:

City of Vancouver
<meDepartment>
453 West 12<sup>th</sup> Avenue
Vancouver, BC V5Y 1V4

Attention: <>

or such other address or facsimile number as may be designated by notice given by either Party to the other, provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Contractor's invoices shall be addressed as specified in Section 9.3 or as otherwise specified in the relevant City purchase order.

(b) Any order, demand, notice or other communication given (and, in the case of electronic transmission, confirmed or acknowledged) in accordance with Section 18.6(a) shall be conclusively deemed to have been given:

- (i) if given by personal delivery, on the day of actual delivery thereof;
- (ii) if given by registered mail or courier, on the Business Day following confirmation by the postal service or the courier that the notice has been delivered; and
- (iii) if given by electronic transmission, on the day of transmittal thereof if given during the normal business hours of the recipient and on the Business Day during which such normal business hours next occur if not given during such hours on any day.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Party giving any demand, notice or other communication knows or ought reasonably to know of any difficulties with the postal system which might affect the delivery of mail, any such demand, notice or other communication must not be mailed but must be given by personal delivery, courier or electronic transmission.

### 18.7 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

- (a) This Agreement is governed by and must be construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia.
- (b) All provisions of the *International Sale of Goods Act* (British Columbia) are specifically excluded from application to this Agreement.
- (c) This Agreement is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts in the Province of British Columbia except:
  - (i) as otherwise agreed by the Parties pursuant to ARTICLE 17; and
  - (ii) to the extent necessary to enforce, in another jurisdiction, any decision or award made pursuant to ARTICLE 17 or any judgment of any court in the Province of British Columbia.

### 18.8 Further Assurances

Each Party agrees to do all things and execute all deeds, instruments, transfers or other documents as may be necessary or desirable to give full effect to the provisions of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it.

### 18.9 Severance

If any term or condition of this Agreement is for any reason held to be illegal, invalid, ineffective, inoperable or otherwise unenforceable, it shall be severed and deemed to be deleted from this Agreement and the validity and enforceability of the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected or impaired thereby. If any term or condition of this Agreement is found to be illegal, invalid ineffective, inoperable or otherwise unenforceable, but would not be so if some part of it were deleted, the term or condition shall apply with such modifications as may be necessary to make it enforceable.

### 18.10 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts. All counterparts, taken together, constitute one instrument. A Party may execute this Agreement by signing any counterpart.

### 18.11 Independent Legal Advice

THE CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE CONTRACTOR HAS BEEN GIVEN THE OPPORTUNITY TO SEEK INDEPENDENT LEGAL ADVICE BEFORE EXECUTING THIS AGREEMENT.

### 18.12 Electronic Execution

Delivery of an executed signature page to this Agreement by either Party by electronic transmission shall be as effective as delivery of a manually executed copy of this Agreement by such party.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF this Agreement has been executed as of the day and year first above written by and on behalf of the Parties by their duly authorized signatories.

### <CONTRACTOR'S NAME>

	· ·
Signature	Print Name and Title
Signature	Print Name and Title
CITY OF VANCOUVER	
Signature	Print Name and Title
Signature	Print Name and Title

{00153432v25} December 16<sup>th</sup>, 2019 Page D-41

SCHEDULE A RFP



## SCHEDULE B PROPOSAL



## SCHEDULE C TIME FOR PERFORMANCE OF SERVICES



### SCHEDULE D KEY PERSONNEL



### SCHEDULE E CONTRACT PRICE



SCHEDULE F KPI's



### SCHEDULE G SERVICE LEVEL REQUIREMENTS

